

By Thomas W. Shanley

Draft – Version c – 23 December 2020

Copyright © 2020 by Thomas W. Shanley

Some rights reserved.

Copying and redistribution of the complete work without modification is permitted without restriction. Some limits apply to alterations and transformations. See license.

This work is licensed under the Creative Commons Attribution-ShareAlike 4.0 International License. To view a copy of this license, visit http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-sa/4.0/.

#### Introduction

In the process of reviewing DNA matches for the author's mother, "E\*", a considerable number of matches with linked trees showing Lonsberry [including variations: Lounsberry, Lonsbury] ancestors were noted. This seemed interesting because the surname had never surfaced in decades of research into E\*'s ancestry.

There were sixteen of these "Lonsberry" matches with extents of 20 cM<sup>1</sup> or more. Four of them are particularly close matches ranging from 98 cM to 188 cM; Ancestry.com groups them in the range of 3<sup>rd</sup> cousin – 4<sup>th</sup> cousin. These four closest Lonsberry matches were taken as a "focus group" for some extra attention:<sup>2</sup>

Match	сM	Segments	
L*	188	11	
D*	176	8	
V*	160	6	
C*	98	3	

For actual third cousins we expect to find a common ancestor at the level of great-great grandparents, i.e. in the fourth generation of ancestors. In this discussion of DNA matches we may refer to that depth as the "research horizon" or just "horizon". Ideally, in the search for the MRCA (Most Recent Common Ancestor) of two persons with matching DNA we would research the family trees for both matches back to or beyond the indicated research horizon and just pick the matching person(s). If the extent of the DNA match is appropriate for that documented relationship we may then say that there is DNA evidence in support of the two tree constructions.

There are some complications. The horizon may differ between the matches, as more or fewer generations may have occurred in a given person's line. And if the tree(s) cannot be completed to the research horizon, then, even if *someone* does appear in both trees, some *other*, yet-unidentified ancestor(s) could be the actual MRCA(s). Ideally there is only one unknown and the gap occurs in only one of the two trees being compared. In that case the "problem" is actually a "solution": if the extent of the DNA match is appropriate for the implied relationship we may then say that there is DNA evidence in support of filling the unknown position in one tree with the known ancestor from the other. As will be shown later, with a bit of finessing this "Lonsberry" case actually approaches this ideal.

Using the matching persons' linked trees as a starting point, all four of the focus group matches can be traced to a Marcus D. Lonsberry (1828 - 1906) at a range varying from 4 generations to 6 on their own ancestry. It is apparent from available census records that this Marcus Lonsberry was born in Orange

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> The unit abbreviation cM stands for *centimorgan*. According to the glossary on the website of the National Human Genome Research Institute, "A centimorgan is a unit used to measure genetic linkage. One centimorgan equals a one percent chance that a marker on a chromosome will become separated from a second marker on the same chromosome due to crossing over in a single generation. It translates to approximately one million base pairs of DNA sequence in the human genome." On the web (accessed 15 November 2020): https://www.genome.gov/genetics-glossary/Centimorgan

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Some or all of the four are living persons, and permission has not been obtained (or sought) to publish PII (personally identifiable information) in connection with them. Since their usernames may (or may not) contain, imply, or yield access to PII, the usernames have been obfuscated for purposes of this paper.

County, New York<sup>3</sup> and relocated to Fishkill, Dutchess County, New York<sup>4</sup> sometime after the Civil War, living out his days and leaving his descendants there. This is intriguing because E\* has a number of ancestors who were in the western part of Fishkill (now Beacon) New York in the 19<sup>th</sup> century and into the 20<sup>th</sup>; the family was there so recently that all of her older siblings were born in Beacon. But E\*'s tree is nearly complete to the research horizon and there was no indication of how anyone named Lonsberry could fit in relation to her. The DNA matches were hinting at something unknown within the timespan that should be accessible to conventional, document-based family history research.

## The DNA Relationship Prediction

The predicted relationship listed by Ancestry.com and noted above is a simplification. Ancestry users can also access more detailed information about the inferred relationship by clicking on the text that displays the extent of the match, to open a popup detailing "Possible DNA Relationships". The information listed on the popup includes more-detailed relationship groupings, each of which lists a percent "probability" and an associated list of several possible relationships making up the group. This arrangement reflects the fact that DNA matches cannot effectively distinguish between some relationships that entail a similar "genetic distance" between the two individuals.

For the most extensive match in the focus group, that is L\* who matches E\* in 11 segments totaling 188 cM, Ancestry.com's most likely relationship grouping is the one including 2<sup>nd</sup> cousin (2c) and 1<sup>st</sup> cousin once removed (1c1r), to which they assign a "probability" of 63%. The details for the several groups add up to a 94% likelihood that the relationship is <u>closer</u> than 3c. Match "D\*" (176 cM, 8 segments) yields the same estimates; the match to "V\*" (160 cM, 6 segments) indicates a 50% chance of a relationship in the category with 2c and 1c2r, and a 90% chance of a relationship closer than 3c. The fourth match in our focus group, "C\*", matches E\* at 98 cM, 3 segments and Ancestry's detailed estimates indicate a 48% chance of a closer-than-3<sup>rd</sup>-cousin relationship.

The general expectation is that a DNA match of a given extent should "predict" a relationship of some particular degree. In addition to Ancestry.com (and other testing operations), several independent efforts to come to terms with the predictions and predictive power of DNA have been undertaken. Among these is the *Shared cM Project*, which is made somewhat more approachable by the interactive tool provided by *DNA Painter*. Plugging the cM figures for our focus group into the interactive tool on *DNA Painter* gives the additional information shown in the table below. The online output is a table assigning a percent likelihood to each group in a list of groups of possible relationships. Within each group the expected amounts of shared DNA are the same, and so the tool (and DNA matching in general) cannot distinguish among the possibilities within the group. For example, 3C and 2C2R will be found grouped together, because they represent the same genetic distance. In the table, the P(3c) [that

<sup>3</sup> 1855 New York Census, Orange County, Newburgh, District 4, Family 22. "Marqus Loundsbury", age 28, born Orange County, boatman. <a href="http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7181&h=1654094735&indiv=try">http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7181&h=1654094735&indiv=try</a>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> 1875 New York Census, Dutchess County, Fishkill Election District One, Page 20, Family 194. Marcus Lounsbury, age 47, born Orange County, H. R. Pilot / Fishkill Ferry. <a href="http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7250&h=1365620015&indiv=try">http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7250&h=1365620015&indiv=try</a>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> Link, as of 10/28/2020: <a href="https://thegeneticgenealogist.com/2020/03/27/version-4-0-march-2020-update-to-the-shared-cm-project/">https://thegeneticgenealogist.com/2020/03/27/version-4-0-march-2020-update-to-the-shared-cm-project/</a>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> The tool also uses simulation results from *The DNA Geek*. Direct link to the result for D\* (188 cM), as of 10/28/2020: <a href="https://dnapainter.com/tools/sharedcmv4/188">https://dnapainter.com/tools/sharedcmv4/188</a>

is, probability of being 3<sup>rd</sup> cousins] column is the value the tool displays for the group that includes 3c as one of the possibilities. The *closer* and *further* columns sum the values that the tool displays in the rows listing relationships closer or further away than 3c, respectively. The totals of these three columns may differ slightly from 100% due to rounding. The last column is a sum of the *closer* and 3c columns, to show the probability of finding that the pair are third cousins or closer.

Match	cM	Segments	P(closer)	P(3c)	P(further)	P(<= 3c)
L*	188	11	91%	7%	2%	98%
D*	176	8	86%	11%	4%	97%
V*	160	6	81%	14%	5%	95%
C*	98	3	37%	30%	32%	67%

The data show that it is very likely that the first three matches in the focus group represent individuals whose relationships to E\* are <u>closer than</u> third cousin. Roughly speaking, the fourth match is about equally likely to be a 3c, or closer, or more distant (though still most likely 3c or closer).

## **Initial Tree Comparison**

E\*'s tree has been researched conventionally to the extent that it is complete on the paternal line to the research horizon: all 8 of her paternal great-great grandparents are known. Also, about half of the next-older generation are known. On her maternal line, two of E\*'s great-great grandparents are unknown, and a third is minimally identified. This condition would typically be understood to impair any attempt to derive evidence from DNA matches such as those in the focus group. But one of E\*'s maternal-side first cousins, "N\*", has also taken an AncestryDNA test and granted access to the match data. E\* and N\* share only one set of grandparents, and they do show a DNA match to each other of the expected extent for the known relationship between them. So, consideration of which DNA matches they share allows us to split E\*'s tree and reduce by one-half the potential search space for her shared ancestors with the focus group. As it happens, N\* does not share any of E\*'s 16 noted Lonsberry matches. This indicates that E\*'s MRCA (Most Recent Common Ancestor) with the Lonsberrys is to be found on her more-complete paternal side. So, in looking for E\*'s MRCA with each of the focus group we can ignore E\*'s maternal lineage entirely.

Considering E\*'s paternal great-great-grandparents (2GGPs) as the "candidate group", we can note that all eight are known through research by their full names, and the lifespan dates and histories of six are well established. The other couple consists of man whose date of birth is unknown and whose date of death is estimated, and a woman whose date of birth is known to the month and whose date of death is bounded in a 7-year range. All of the heirs of the woman in this couple are known from the settlement of an 1870 division of property lawsuit, and it is clear that there is no link to the Lonsberrys there. There is a residual possibility that this man – William Henry White (d. ca 1845) – had a more complicated history that is unknown to us now, but this seems rather a slim possibility.

The candidate group includes just the four known couples, E\*'s paternal GG-GPs. But (subject to the caveat above) research has identified with considerable confidence all of the children of those couples.

 $<sup>^{11}</sup>$  William White (d. ca 1845) and Mahala McNary (1820 – ca 1848).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> Supreme Court of the State of New York, Dutchess County: Clerk's Minutes Case File, Case 1870-104, *Jeromus Ladue and Zilliah Ladue His Wife vs. Rebecca Palmer, et al.* 

None are known to have married any Lonsberry. There is a little bit of unknown territory in later generations. In particular, details of later life are unknown here for a few of the children of E\*'s GG-GF William Ives (1806 – 1853) by his second wife Charlotte Ann Bartley (b. 1827), including two daughters Sarah Ives (b. 16 Jan 1851) and Emma Ives (b. 28 Jul 1863). A number of online trees claim without evidence that Emma Ives married Elijah Lewis Scott in 1882 and died in 1900; no similar claims have been seen in connection with Sarah Ives. But overall, there appears to be almost no place for any previously unrecognized line of descent from the candidate group to the Lonsberrys. So, work from here proceeds with the understanding that something complicated may be going on.

Looking at the problem from the other side, we see that none of the focus group's linked trees are complete to the research horizon, although (as noted earlier) all four can trace their Lonsberry ancestry to one Marcus Lonsberry. The linked tree of each of the focus group matches does provide some information about the more recent generations. As this would be information about the match's own parents and grandparents it seems safe to assume that the details given are correct. Working independently from those details and using public information available on Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com, and the like, we have been able to fill in the ancestry of three of the four matches to the research horizon, or very nearly. In the process we have identified the exact relationship among the three and identified their MRCAs. We have no information on the maternal line of the fourth match, and one of the great-grandfathers also remains unidentified in the records available. This results in an extremely limited tree for the fourth match in our focus group (C\*) and as a consequence the match was dropped from further consideration here.

In the process of working out the matches' trees, a relationship between E\* and two of the three was discovered: one of their ancestors had been previously identified in document-based research as a 1c2r (first cousin, two times removed) of E\*. The table below summarizes the work as it stood at this point.

Match	cM	Rel to L*	MRCA L*	Rel to E*	MRCA E*
L*	188	self	n/a	3c2r	William Ives
					(1806 – 1863)
D*	176	1c1r	Harry August Lonsberry	3c1r	William Ives
			(1886 – 1965)		(1806 – 1863)
V*	160	2c1r	Albert A Lounsberry	unk	n/a
			(1850 – 1919)		

This newly recognized relationship between E\* and those two matches is interesting, but it is still far more distant than predicted by the DNA matches. Referring to the *Shared cM Project*, we see that the expected amount of shared DNA for a 3c1r or 3c2r is 27 cM and 13 cM, respectively. And the actual ranges of the data that the project has collected from volunteer participants reporting on documented matches falling in those two relationship groups run from 0 - 192 and 0 - 166, respectively. While the extreme high ends of the ranges may look comforting, the histograms provided in the detail writeup of the project show that the chances of such large matches resulting from the indicated relationship are extremely low. For instance, the relationship 3c2r falls in "Group 9", with a mean value in the actual submitted data of 35 cM and a standard deviation of 24; at about 6.4 standard deviations above the mean, a 188 cM match is an extreme outlier with a probability of less than 3% of actually belonging in that group.

This result shows that there is a complication. The relationship found by research is *real*, and it is reasonably likely to contribute *some* of the matching DNA. But it pertains to only 2 of the 3 remaining matches in the focus group, and it is extremely likely that it does not contribute *all* of the matching DNA for those two. It seems as if there must be another, more recent relationship as well.

## Tree Comparison Revisited

The tree for D\* seemed most convenient for detailed comparison. It shows that D\*'s paternal grandparents, Vincent DiCastro and Mary DiPerno, were both born in Italy, in 1895 and 1899 respectively. There is no realistic possibility that the missing MRCA with E\* is to be found on this branch, so consideration of D\*'s tree is reduced to the match's maternal line. All four of the great-grandparents on that line had been identified, one of them initially by her married name only, that being Christina (Mrs. Albert A.) Lonsberry (born ca 1853). Three of the couples at the next generation, which is around the research horizon for this work, had also been identified. One of the three great-great grandmothers is known only by her married name and estimated dates: she was Ann J (Mrs. Richard) Ormerad, born ca 1825 in England, died 1880 – 1892 probably in New York. The 1880 census shows that she and both parents were born in England. On this basis our inability to fully identify her does not seem to be a problem for this analysis: it seems unlikely that our missing MRCA is lurking back in England, and also that lineage is shared by only two of the three matches in the focus group.

No common ancestor with E\* was found on D\*'s tree (incomplete at this stage) at the research horizon. Christina, Mrs. Albert A. Lonsberry, is D\*'s ancestor for whom the parents at the research horizon remained unidentified. She first appeared in Fishkill, in the 1875 NY State census, as the 22-year-old (so, born around 1853) wife of Albert and (presumed) mother of 3-year-old William Lounsberry.

Because Christina sits in the only suitable gap to the research horizon we do seem to have evidence derived from the DNA match, showing that she should have a familial connection to E\*. Christina was not a common name, and as it happens, research had previously made note of a Christina who was born around 1853 and who disappeared from the Ticehurst family in Fishkill (known ancestors of E\*) between 1870 and 1875. In this light we undertook to research Christina "Ticehurst" and Christina, "Mrs. Albert A. Lonsberry" to determine if they were indeed the same person.

## Christina, Christina

Here is the information drawn from records that pertain to Christina "Ticehurst" in the context of the Ticehurst family.

 1805, 1812. Elizabeth Lemmon, daughter of Leonard and Mercy, was christened at the Wesleyan Chapel at Rye, Sussex, England on 8 May 1812. The record gives her date of birth as 26 Mar 1805.<sup>13</sup> The same date is listed for the birth of "Elizabeth Ticehurst" in William Ticehurst's Family Bible.<sup>14</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> Wesleyan Methodist Church (Chapel at Rye, Sussex, England), "Christenings Register", Register Entries, 1812. Records for Eliza Lemon, William Lemon, Mercy Lemon, and Jabez Elezer Lemon, children of Leonard and Mercy Lemon of Iden, christened 28 May 1812; FHL (restricted access): <a href="https://www.familysearch.org/search/catalog/496764">https://www.familysearch.org/search/catalog/496764</a>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup> William Ticehurst, 1800 - 1871, *Family Record*, in *Holy Bible* (Cooperstown, NY: H & E Phinney, 1829); privately held by F. Gordon Ticehurst, Beacon, New York, as of 1990. Photographed at Beacon, NY, December 1990 by T.

- 2. 1825. William Ticehurst and Elizabeth Lemmon were married at Ore, Sussex on 14 Feb 1825. The first entry in William Ticehurst's Family Bible, *Marriages* page gives his name (bride not named) and the same date.
- 3. 1848 1855. William Ticehurst's Family Bible, *Births*, records consecutively (in sequence with earlier and later entries) "Albert Ticehurst Novr 30 1848", "Sarah E Ticehurst June 26 185[5?]", "Frederic Ticehurst Aug 6 1857 [the last digit written over an earlier figure, possibly an 8]". Sarah's death certificate confirms her birth date as June 26, 1855 and names her parents William Ticehurst and Ann Ives.<sup>16</sup>
- 1850. William Ticehurst and family enumerated in Fishkill in the census; William Ticehurst age 50, baker, born England; Eliza [ditto] age 44 born England; and five children down to the youngest, Albert, age 1.<sup>17</sup>
- 5. 1850. William Ives and family enumerated in Fishkill.<sup>18</sup> His daughter Ann Ives (known as such from multiple later records) was not in his household; nor is there any enumeration to be found of her in that name.
- 6. 1854. William Ticehurst's first wife died: from William Ticehurst Family Bible, *Deaths*, "Eliza my wife Died Augt 28 1854".
- 7. 1860. Christina listed in the census in the Fishkill household of William Ticehurst, as Christina "do" [ditto: Ticehurst], age 5, born " [ditto: NY]. 19 Christina is not listed in William Ticehurst's Family Bible: not in births, marriages, or deaths.
- 8. 1863. Ann, wife of William Ticehurst, is named as a daughter of William Ives in the probate papers for his estate.<sup>20</sup>
- 9. 1865. Listed in the census in the Fishkill household of William Ticehurst, as Christina Ticehurst [spelled out], his "daughter", age 12, born Mass.<sup>21</sup> This entry shows "2" for number of times married for head-of-household William Ticehurst and for his wife Ann M Ticehurst.

Shanley. Births, Marriages, Deaths: handwritten entries with dates from 1800, with the earliest ones evidently written circa 1830 by William Ticehurst himself.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> Church of England (Ore, Sussex, England), Parish Registers, 1700 - 1887, Marriage Register (East Sussex Record Office, PAR 435/1/3/1), page 21, no. 63. William Ticehurst and Eliza Lemmon married 14 Feb 1825. Note: non-conformists were still required to marry in the Church of England. Also available at FHL (restricted access): <a href="https://www.familysearch.org/search/catalog/491641">https://www.familysearch.org/search/catalog/491641</a>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> New York, State Dept. of Health, Bureau of Vital Statistics, Albany, NY, Death Certificate, 23007. Sarah E (Ticehurst) Van Vort, 7 Apr 1917. Date of Birth: "June 26, 1855"; Name of Father: "William Ticehurst"; Name of Mother: "Ann Ives".

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> 1850 US Census: Fishkill, Dutchess, New York; NARA Series M432; Roll: 496; Page: 31A; Image: 68. Record for Wm Ticehurst. <a href="http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1850usfedcenancestry&h=11653453&indiv=try">http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1850usfedcenancestry&h=11653453&indiv=try</a>
<sup>18</sup> 1850 US Census: Fishkill, Dutchess, New York; NARA Series M432; Roll: 496; Page: 14A; Image: 34. Record for William Ives. <a href="https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=8054&h=11658925&indiv=try">https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=8054&h=11658925&indiv=try</a>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup> 1860 US Census: Fishkill, Dutchess, New York; NARA Series M653; Roll: 742; Page: 752-3; Image: 236-7. Record for William Ives. <a href="https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7667&h=49237462&indiv=try">https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7667&h=49237462&indiv=try</a>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>20</sup> Dutchess County, New York, Probate Records, Probate Packets, number 2880. Estate of William Ives, died 7 Jun 1863. https://www.familysearch.org/ark:/61903/3:1:3QS7-99H1-V1BM?i=862&cc=1920234

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>21</sup> Ancestry.com, New York, State Census, 1865, Dutchess County, Fishkill, District 2, page 34. Record for William Ticehurst. <a href="http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=General-7218&h=1130430&indiv=try">http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=General-7218&h=1130430&indiv=try</a>.

- 10. 1870. Listed in the census in the household of William Ticehurst, as "– [dash, meaning ditto: Ticehurst], Christa", age 16, birthplace "–" [ditto: New York], "works in rubber fact[ory]".<sup>22</sup>
- 11. 1871. William Ticehurst died, 14 November.<sup>23</sup>
- 12. 1875. The William Ticehurst household is listed in Fishkill, with William age "75" listed as head of household [despite the fact that he was actually deceased; he *would have been* 75 years old had he lived], with his wife Ann, etc.; Christina was not listed in the household.<sup>24</sup>
- 13. 1892. Ann Ticehurst and 2 children, Ida and Henry, listed in Fishkill in the 1892 New York Census.<sup>25</sup>
- 14. 1894. The widow Ann (Ives) Ticehurst died in Fishkill (Matteawan or Fishkill Landing), 23 June 1894, age 65-1-1.<sup>26</sup>

Christina "Ticehurst" was listed in the censuses of 1860, 1865, and 1870 [items 7, 9, 10] as if she were the daughter of William Ticehurst. But other information – notably the facts that are, and are not, listed in William Ticehurst's Family Bible [items 1, 6, 7] – shows that almost certainly she was not his (biological) child. Christina is not listed among the births in William Ticehurst's Bible, even though it lists all of his other known children, including one who was born and died in England years before the particular Bible was printed. The censuses suggest Christina was born in 1853, 1854, or 1855. William Ticehurst's first wife was 47 years old in 1853 [items 1, 2, 4]; that would be unusually late for her to have a child. The most recent previous birth listed in William Ticehurst's Family Bible is that of Albert in 1848 [item 3], when Eliza was 43. That would be a more typical age for a woman's last child.

William Ticehurst did not write the date of his second marriage, but it is clear that his second wife was born Ann Ives [item 8] and that it was her second marriage as well [item 9]. In combination with the census records [items 7, 9, 10] it seems to be practically certain that Christina was the daughter of Ann (Ives) (-) Ticehurst by her first husband, whose name is entirely unknown from the records on this side. As noted, those same census records place Christina's birth in the period 1853 – 1855 and place her birth in Massachusetts or New York.

Christina "vanished" from the Ticehurst family between the censuses of 1870 and 1875 [10, 12]. No record in her name after 1870 – no entry in the Family Bible, no marriage in a church, no gravestone, etc. – has been found.

Here is the information drawn from records that pertain to Christina, Mrs. Albert A. Lonsberry.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>22</sup> 1870 US Census: Fishkill District 2, Dutchess County, New York; NARA Series M593; Roll: 925; Page: 212B. Household of William Ticehurst, No. 460. <a href="https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7163&h=28069396&indiv=try">https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7163&h=28069396&indiv=try</a>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>23</sup> Fishkill Standard (Beacon, New York), Howland Library, Beacon, New York, Clippings File, from Issue Dated Nov 18, 1871. DIED, At Matteawan, November 14th [1871], William Ticehurst, aged 71 years.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>24</sup> Ancestry.com, New York, State Census, 1875 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2013), Ancestry.com, http://www.Ancestry.com, Dutchess, Fishkill, District 2, page 53. Record for William Ticehurst Family, No. 478. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=NYStateCen1875&h=1365625099&indiv=try.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>25</sup> Ancestry.com, New York, State Census, 1892 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), www.ancestry.com, Dutchess, Fishkill, ED 06, Page 10. Record for Ann Ticehurst mis-indexed as Tulhurst. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1892NYCensus&h=521544&indiv=try.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>26</sup> City of Beacon, Registrar of Vital Statistics, Dutchess County, New York, Death Certificate, Reg. No. 226. Ann M. (Ives) Ticehurst, d. June 23, 1894.

- 15. 1870. [Lounsberry], Albert A, age 20, born [New York], occupation "works in hat-shop", listed in the Fishkill household of Mar[ius?] Lounsberry, age 42, occupation "pilot". Two other Lounsberrys in the family, Amanda J age 41 and Sarah C age 18.<sup>27</sup>
- 16. 1875. Enumerated at Fishkill, Marcus Lounsberry, age 47, occupation "H. R. Pilot" at "Fishkill Ferry", with "wife" Amanda Lounsberry age 46 and "daughter" Kate Lounsberry age 22.29
- 17. 1875. Christine Lounsbury listed in Fishkill in 1875 New York State census, born Rensselaer County, age 22, wife of Albert; with one son of head-of-household Albert (and, presumably, also her son), namely William, age 3. Albert's occupation was listed as "works in hat shop".<sup>30</sup>
- 18. 1880. Christine Lounsberry listed in Fishkill in census, wife of Albert, age 24, born Massachusetts, both parents born NY, with (Albert's) sons Willie age 8, Marcus age 3, Joseph age 2, all three born New York, father born NY, mother born Mass. Albert's occupation "wks in hat shop". 31
- 19. 1886. Harry A Lonsberry, grandson of Marcus and presumed to be the son of Albert and Christina, born at "Beacon" in June.<sup>32</sup>
- 20. 1890. Bertha Lonsberry, apparently the last child of Albert and Christina, was born in New York (State), either in 1889 (marriage record)<sup>33</sup> or 15 Sep 1890 (GSI).<sup>34</sup>
- 21. 1891. Listed in Deaths in Bridgeport in city directory, Lonsberry Christina, Feb 28, age 29.35

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>27</sup> 1870 US Census: Fishkill District 1, Dutchess, New York; Roll: M593\_925; Page: 154B; Family History Library Film: 552424. Record for Marius Lounsberry. <a href="http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7163&h=29632343&indiv=try">http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7163&h=29632343&indiv=try</a>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>28</sup> The "quotes" here indicate exact content of the source, not a sense of doubt.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>29</sup> New York, State Census, 1875, Dutchess County, Fishkill ED 01, Page 20, Household 158, Family 194. Record for Marcus Lounsberry. <a href="http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7250&h=1365620015&indiv=try">http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7250&h=1365620015&indiv=try</a>. The occupation was entered on the line above, for (Mrs.) Josephine Ensign, but linked to Marcus with a hand-drawn line.

Ancestry.com, New York, State Census, 1875; Dutchess County, Fishkill ED 01, Page 39, Family No. 360. Record for Albert Lounsbury Family. <a href="http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7250&h=1365620835&indiv=try">http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7250&h=1365620835&indiv=try</a>.
 1880 United States Federal Census: Fishkill, Dutchess, New York; Roll: 824; Page: 142D; Enumeration District: 036. Record for Albert Lounsbury. <a href="https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6742&h=1980754&indiv=try">https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6742&h=1980754&indiv=try</a>.
 Ancestry.com, U.S., World War I Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2005), Ancestry.com, Registration State: New York; Registration County: Dutchess; Roll: 1712362; Draft Board: 1. Record for Harry August Lonsberry, born "June 22 1886" at "Beacon NY". <a href="https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7250&h=1365620835&indiv=try</a>.

bin/sse.dll?db=6482&h=9098463&indiv=try. Harry is listed as Marcus Lonsberry's grandson in the 1900 census (Fishkill, Dutchess, New York; Page: 10; Enumeration District: 0008; FHL microfilm: 1241022).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>33</sup> Ancestry.com, Iowa, Marriage Records, 1880-1945, Iowa Department of Public Health; Des Moines, Iowa; Series Title: Iowa Marriage Records, 1880–1922. Married at Co. Bluffs, Iowa, Aug 23, 1913, George F Helgeson age 23 and Bertha Lonsberry, age 24, born New York, parents Albert Lonsberry and Christina Cheney. <a href="https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=8823&h=1353825348&indiv=try">https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=8823&h=1353825348&indiv=try</a>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>34</sup> Ancestry.com, Minnesota, Death Index, 1908-2017 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2001), Ancestry.com, Minnesota Department of Health; St Paul, Minnesota, USA; Minnesota, Death Index, 1908-2017. Record for Bertha Helgeson, died 26 Apr 1990, age 99, born 15 Sep 1890; Certificate Number: 008975, Record Number: 354301. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7316&h=1036494&indiv=try.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>35</sup> Ancestry.com, U.S. City Directories, 1822-1995 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, Bridgeport, Connecticut Directory, 1891; List of Deaths in Bridgeport, last page (un-numbered). Record for Christina Lonsberry, died Feb. 28, age 29. <a href="https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2469&h=1252823195&indiv=try">https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2469&h=1252823195&indiv=try</a>.

- 22. 1891. Listed in Bridgeport City Directory, page 321, Lonsberry Albert., hat finisher, h[ouse] 8 Reilly. He does not appear in the same directory for earlier or later years.<sup>36</sup>
- 23. 1891. In the vital records of Bridgeport, Connecticut, died in Bridgeport 28 Feb 1891, Christina Lonsberry, maiden name Cherry, at 298 Pembroke St., age 29-11-22, white female, wife of Albert A., birthplace Matteawan NY, resident of Bpt, Housewife, father's name Ford [no surname] born Matteawan NY, mother's name Ann [no surname] born "Tironda", of Typhus malarial fever, interred at Pembroke Cem.<sup>37</sup>
- 24. 1892. Albert Lonsbury listed in Fishkill in census, with no Christina, with two of the sons ("Mark" and Joseph).<sup>38</sup>
- 25. 1905. Married in the Town of Montague, Massachusetts, Olive J Atkins, age 18, and Arthur Lonsberry, age 24, birthplace Fishkill on the Hudson, son of Albert Lonsberry and Christina "Tycurs", 1 Apr 1905.<sup>39</sup>
- 26. 1913. Married at Co. Bluffs, Iowa, Aug 23, 1913, George F Helgeson age 23 and Bertha Lonsberry, age 24, born New York, parents Albert Lonsberry and Christina Cheney.<sup>40</sup>
- 27. 1934. An obituary transcribed on FindAGrave reports the death of William Charles Lounsberry at Middletown, New York on 01 Feb 1934 and states that "Mr. William Charles Lounsberry was born in Beacon, New York...January 9, 1870 .. to Albert and Christine Cherry Lounsberry". 41
- 28. 1948. An obituary transcribed on the memorial for Marcus D. Lounsberry states that he "was born August 17, 1877, son of Albert Lounsberry and Christine Cherry Lounsberry". 42

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>36</sup> Ancestry.com, U.S. City Directories, 1822-1995 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, Bridgeport, Connecticut Directory, 1891; Page 321. Lonsberry, Albert A., hat finisher, h[ouse] 8 Reilley. <a href="https://www.ancestry.com/imageviewer/collections/2469/images/1049959">https://www.ancestry.com/imageviewer/collections/2469/images/1049959</a>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>37</sup> Bridgeport, Fairfield, Connecticut, Vital Records, Deaths 1889 - 1893, Page 110. Died at Bridgeport, 1891, 28 Feb, Christina (Cherry) Lonsberry, wife of Albert A., born Matteawan, NY, daughter of "Ford" born Matteawan NY and "Ann" born "Tironda", of Typhus malarial fever, buried at Pembroke Cem. <a href="https://www.familysearch.org/ark:/61903/3:1:3Q9M-CS73-LQDX-G?i=785&cat=564045">https://www.familysearch.org/ark:/61903/3:1:3Q9M-CS73-LQDX-G?i=785&cat=564045</a>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>38</sup> Ancestry.com, New York, State Census, 1892 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Dutchess County, Fishkill, District 02, Page 12, First Column. Record for Albert Lounsbury. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=3212&h=515741&indiv=try.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>39</sup> Ancestry.com, Massachusetts, Marriage Records, 1840-1915, New England Historic Genealogical Society; Boston, Massachusetts; Massachusetts Vital Records, 1911–1915. Marriage of Olive J Atkins, age 18, and Arthur Lonsberry, age 24, son of Albert Lonsberry and Christina "Tycurs", 1 Apr 1905. <a href="https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2511&h=1201746291&indiv=try">https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2511&h=1201746291&indiv=try</a>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>40</sup> Ancestry.com, Iowa, Marriage Records, 1880-1945, Iowa Department of Public Health; Des Moines, Iowa; Series Title: Iowa Marriage Records, 1880–1922; Record Type: Marriage. Married at Co. Bluffs, Iowa, Aug 23, 1913, George F Helgeson age 23 and Bertha Lonsberry, age 24, born New York, parents Albert Lonsberry and Christina Cheney. <a href="https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=8823&h=1353825348&indiv=try">https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=8823&h=1353825348&indiv=try</a>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>41</sup> Find a Grave, database and images (<a href="https://www.findagrave.com/memorial/57660701/william-charles-lounsberry">https://www.findagrave.com/memorial/57660701/william-charles-lounsberry</a> (9 Jan 1870–1 Feb 1934), Find a Grave Memorial no. 57660701, citing Wallkill Cemetery, Phillipsburg, Orange County, New York, USA; Maintained by georgianna vanoyan-fayo (contributor 47097772).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>42</sup> Find a Grave, database and images (<a href="https://www.findagrave.com/memorial/38110631/marcus-lounsberry">https://www.findagrave.com/memorial/38110631/marcus-lounsberry</a> : accessed 03 November 2020), memorial page for Marcus Lounsberry (17 Aug 1877–22 Nov 1948), Find a Grave Memorial no. 38110631, citing Saint Joachims Cemetery, Beacon, Dutchess County, New York, USA; Maintained by georgianna vanoyan-fayo (contributor 47097772).

29. 1960. An obituary transcribed on the memorial for Maude Amanda Lounsberry Lent states that she was "born to Albert and Christina [Cherry] Lounsberry in Beacon, New York". 43

The census for the "Marius" Lounsberry household in 1870 [item 15] and those for Marcus and Albert in 1875 [items 16, 17] are consistent with Albert Lonsberry being single in his father's household in 1870 and married in his own by 1875. We might be concerned that the younger woman in the 1870 census was actually Albert's wife, but the 1875 census shows that she (Catherine / Kate) was Marcus's daughter and thus Albert's sister.

The censuses in which Mrs. Albert Lonsberry appears, 1875 and 1880 list her given name as "Christine" [items 15, 18]. However, the city directory shows that Albert was resident in Bridgeport in 1891 [item 22] when his wife died there [items 21, 23]; so, presumably Albert supplied the information on record at Bridgeport and more weight should be given to it. Her name is shown as "Christina" in both the city directory and the vital records of Bridgeport. So, we accept that her given name was actually "Christina".

Those same two censuses indicate that Mrs. Christin[a] Lonsberry was born 1853 – 1856 in Massachusetts or in Rensselaer County, New York. The congruence with Christina "Ticehurst" is notable for the similarity of date range and place range.

The record of Mrs. Christina Lonsberry's death in the Bridgeport VR [item 23] provides some information that is distinct or unique to this source. It gives her maiden name, "Cherry", and it provides the given names of her parents – Ford and Ann. It lists specific birthplaces for all three, stating that Christina and her father were both born at Matteawan (an industrial village then within the Town of Fishkill and now part of the City of Beacon) and that her mother was born at "Tironda". Clearly this last is a reference to Tioronda, which is the name given to a region around the mouth of the Fishkill Creek, then part of the Town of Fishkill, now also part of Beacon, and formerly called Byrnesville. Even though the mother's surname is omitted in the record at Bridgeport, identification of Christina's mother as a woman named Ann from this specific locality quite narrows the field. As shown in other work, Ann Ives' grandfather Joseph Ives<sup>44</sup> lived in Byrnesville from around the year 1800, adjacent to William Byrnes in a small property split off from the extensive grounds of the Byrnes Mill. And Ann's father William Ives had an interest in property there at least into the 1850s.<sup>45</sup>

It seems clear enough that the Albert Lonsberry who appears briefly at Bridgeport in 1891 was, surely, the same man we know from Fishkill. The name was not all that common, and the occupation is also a match, and so is the given name of his wife, and so is the evident connection to the Fishkill area through her. Although Albert is found in Fishkill in 1880 and 1900, a temporary relocation to find work in his industry would not be unusual, and the Bridgeport directories show that he was there only for a short time.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>43</sup> Find a Grave, database and images (<a href="https://www.findagrave.com/memorial/34483792/maude-amanda-lent">https://www.findagrave.com/memorial/34483792/maude-amanda-lent</a> : accessed 03 November 2020), memorial page for Maude Amanda Lounsberry Lent (1880–27 Jan 1960), Find a Grave Memorial no. 34483792, citing Union Cemetery of Lloyd, Lloyd, Ulster County, New York, USA; Maintained by georgianna vanoyan-fayo (contributor 47097772).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>44</sup> The full argument for this lineage is given in *William Ives of Fishkill Was Not the Son of Elam Ives of New Haven*. <sup>45</sup> Dutchess County Deeds 95:443, evidences both William Ives' continuing interest and his relationship to Joseph Ives: on 16 Oct 1851, William Ives and wife Charlotte Ann, of Fishkill, sold to Robert Newlin of Philadelphia, for consideration of \$500, the equal and undivided half interest in property in Fishkill of Joseph Ives deceased.

Still, there are several areas of conflicting information that need to be considered and resolved. First, that record in the Bridgeport VR does not give a date of birth for Christina, but it does give her age as 29-11-22, from which her calculated date of birth would be 06 Mar 1861. This is in conflict with the census records; the resolution here is to take it that this entry is incorrect, probably due to an error of arithmetic. First, it is implausible to suppose that Albert Lonsberry's wife in Bridgeport was a different Christina from his wife in Fishkill. If that was true and the date of birth accurate, we would expect to probably find a record of the death of the supposed first Mrs. Christina Lonsberry after the census date in 1880, and to find an unmarried Christina, last name unknown, age 19, in the 1880 census and age 14 in 1875, and probably to find a record of the supposed second marriage. None of those records have been found. Second, the 1875 census shows Christine (Christina) married and with a child age 3; if born in 1861 she would have married at the age of 10 and borne the child at 11, which is effectively impossible. It appears quite reasonable to disregard as errant the given age and the implied birth date for Christina, and altogether unreasonable to accept the data.

There is also a conflict raised by the assertion in the obituary of William Charles Lounsberry that he was born to Albert and Christina "January 9, 1870" [item 27]. In 1870 Christina was still listed as a Ticehurst in the household of William Ticehurst, and this might seem to weigh against the identification. But, as we have seen, Albert was not with any wife, Christina or otherwise, in mid-1870. Instead he was in his father's household in that census and evidently unmarried, and the infant William Charles Lounsberry, who would have been almost six months old if that obituary transcript is correct, does not appear. So, we can and do dismiss this conflict as simply an error in the stated year of 1870. Whether the error is in the printed obituary or in the transcript is not known here.

There are also conflicts in the information in different sources regarding the maiden name of Mrs. Christina Lonsberry. The marriage records of two of the children of Albert and Christina Lonsberry each give her a different maiden name, and each differs from the "Cherry" given in the VR at Bridgeport. In the earlier of the two, the marriage of Arthur T. Lonsberry in 1905, her name is listed as Christina Tyc[u]rs<sup>46</sup> [item 25]. In the later record, of the marriage of Bertha Lonsberry in 1913, the name of her mother appears to have been written as "Christina Cheney" [item 26].

As for the "Cheney / Cherry" conflict, note that multiple obituaries of her children give Christina's name as "Cherry" [e.g. items 27, 28, 29] and apparently none have it as "Cheney". And the register in which that 1913 marriage is listed surely contains transcripts, not original certificates, and one can see that a hand-written "Cherry" could easily be mis-read and mis-transcribed as "Cheney". On this basis we take the name to have been "Cherry" and discard the conflicting "Cheney".

The conflicting name in Arthur's Lonsberry's 1905 marriage record is far more interesting. The name "Christina Tycurs" has no apparent context within the Lonsberry family. But if we say the name "Tycers" aloud followed by "Ticehurst", it is intuitively obvious that they sound the same. And this is easily verified by the Soundex code: they have the same encoding, T262.<sup>47</sup> As we have already discussed,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>46</sup> Some have read the name as "Christina Tylers", but there are multiple examples of lowercase "L" and "C" in the same hand on the same page of the register, and we are entirely satisfied that the letter written was "c". The second vowel (letter after the "C") is a different matter: it is ambiguous and seems to have possibly been intended to be a "U", "E", or "I". But the choice of vowel here does not alter the <u>sound</u> of the name.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>47</sup> The Family Search wiki has a page describing Soundex; it includes links to several free online Soundex encoders. See <a href="https://www.familysearch.org/wiki/en/Soundex">https://www.familysearch.org/wiki/en/Soundex</a>.

there was a woman in Fishkill called Christina Ticehurst but whose surname at birth is not known from any record found in research on the Ticehurst family. The obvious best explanation is the one that is consistent with the DNA evidence: that Mrs. Christina Lonsberry – who first appeared in 1875, in Fishkill, evidently having borne a child about 1872 – was the same person as Miss Christina Ticehurst – who disappeared from Fishkill after 1870.

It seems quite reasonable to suppose that if that is correct then the children of Albert and Christina Lonsberry would have been acquainted with the name "Ticehurst" through contact with their grandmother of that name. Ann (Ives) Ticehurst lived in Beacon up to the time of her death in 1894 [items 13, 14]. It is true that the Lonsberrys were away in Connecticut in 1891, but they only appear in the city directory there for that single year. And they were in Fishkill in 1880, [item 18] when the family appears in the census and son Arthur was born there. They were still there in 1886, when son Harry was born in "Beacon" [item 19]. And they were (or at least, Christina was) evidently still in the area in 1890, for the birth of (last?) child Bertha Lonsberry in September of that year [item 20]. After their brief stint in Bridgeport in 1891, Albert and at least some of his children had returned to Fishkill by 1892 [item 24]. Arthur himself, the middle child of Albert and Christina Lonsberry, was almost 14 years old when Ann (Ives) Ticehurst died. All of this shows that contact between the Lonsberry children and their grandmother Ann Ticehurst would have been quite possible and that would be a reason for them to associate the name Ticehurst with their mother. The fact that Albert gave the maiden name of his mother as "Tycers" for no other apparent reason is strong evidence that there was such a connection and that the inference of Christina's identity is correct.

We suppose from the information available that Christina was born in 1853 or a little later, so it is not surprising that she is not to be found in the 1850 census. But Ann Ives was out of her father's household by the time of the 1850 census and is likely to have been married prior. Searching the 1850 census for an Ann Cherry, age 21, and a husband named "Ford Cherry" turns up only one record that bears any resemblance to expectations and we take it to be a likely match.

30. 1850. Enumerated in Fishkill, Floyd Cherry, age 29, occupation: carder, born New York, with Ann [ditto: Cherry], age 20, born New York and Albert E. [ditto: Cherry], age 5/12, born New York.<sup>48</sup>

Ann Ives would have turned 21 a few days before the enumeration date in 1850; the age difference of one year from the census record is not significant. Her birthplace (New York) is a match, and so is the married name (Ann Cherry). The given name of the man, "Floyd", is not quite a match for the expected "Ford", but it is "pretty close", and search (by index) finds nobody actually named "Ford Cherry" in 1850.<sup>49</sup> This "Floyd Cherry" is the only good candidate adult male in the entire 1850 census that can be found using a wildcard search with "F\*" for his first name.<sup>50</sup> There is no later record of this family – none for any of the three names. And we know that Ann Ives' first husband had died prior to 1855, when she remarried. Whatever his given name was, we can thus say that Christina's natural father had

https://www.ancestry.com/search/collections/8054/?name=Ford\_Cherry&count=50&name\_x=1\_ps

https://www.ancestry.com/search/collections/8054/?name=F\*\_Cherry&count=50&name\_x=1\_ps&residence=\_ne\_w+york-usa\_35&residence\_x=\_1-0-a\_

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>48</sup> 1850 US Census: Fishkill, Dutchess, New York; Roll: 496; Page: 47b. Record for Floyd Cherry, Family No. 693. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=8054&h=11653644&indiv=try.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>49</sup> This search on Ancestry:

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>50</sup> This search on Ancestry:

died by 1855 when Albert Lonsberry was still an infant or toddler. So, Albert Lonsberry would never have met his wife's father, and it would not be surprising for him to have had the name not-quite-right in 1891, recalling it as "Ford" rather than "Floyd". Or perhaps Albert had the name right, and it is the census itself that has an error. It does seem reasonable to accept this census record as quite probably being that of Christina's parents.

We do, however, need to point out that there is a bit of evidence against this view. We note the 5-month-old Albert E [Cherry] in that 1850 enumeration and suppose that it is extremely likely that he was the child of the adult female, Ann. This Albert E. Cherry does not appear in later census records and we suppose that he died prior to 1860. But that raises yet another conflict, this time with the information in the 1865 census for the William Ticehurst household. That return lists four younger Ticehursts after Ann: Christina Ticehurst (12), Sarah E Ticehurst (9), Frederick Ticehurst (7), and Albert Ticehurst (3). The latter three are all listed in the *Births* in William Ticehurst's Family Bible, and Ann is named as their mother on the death certificates of all three. When we add the presumably deceased Albert E. Cherry to the four shown in the 1865 census listing, we suppose that by the time of that census Ann had born five children, though only four of them were still living. But the figure given next to her name in column 11, "Of how many children the parent", is 4, not 5. If our construction of the family is correct, this should have been "5": according to the instructions intended for enumerators of that census (emphasis in original):

11. Of how many children the parent. This inquiry is to be made only of adult females, and usually of wives or widows. It should, in all cases, include the number of living children the woman has borne, whether now living or dead, and whether present or absent from the family.<sup>53</sup>

In construing the Floyd Cherry family as representing Christina's birth parents we must simply set aside this conflict of evidence. We have no explanation to offer, beyond supposing that they got it wrong in 1865: either the enumerator did not follow the instructions, or the informant did not know of (or did not at that moment recall) the lost Albert E. Cherry. This explanation does seem quite plausible. Yet there remains a small measure of doubt introduced by the inconsistency.

#### Where Was Christina Born?

Records for both phases of Christina's life "agree to disagree": she was born in New York, or she was born in Massachusetts. The records from her married life are more specific but still conflicted as to the place, if in New York: she was born in Matteawan (Fishkill), or she was born in Rensselaer County.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>51</sup> This Albert Ticehurst was certainly not Albert E. Cherry listed with the wrong age. Rather, he appears in William Ticehurst's Family Bible, *Births*, as "Albert the 2 Ticehurst" born "Jan 1 1862". That source shows the earlier Albert Ticehurst, born "Novm 30 1848", "Died Septr 7: 1851". It does seem that both parents had lost an Albert and so he was Albert 2" to each of them.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>52</sup> 1865 New York State Census, Dutchess, Fishkill, District 2, page 34, dwelling 137. Record for William Ticehurst family. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=General-7218&h=1130430&indiv=try.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>53</sup> Instructions For Taking the Census Of the State Of New York, In the Year 1865; Issued By the Secretary Of State, To the Officers Charged With the Duty Of Taking It, Page 18, Item 11. At NYSL: <a href="https://nysl.ptfs.com/data/Library1/pdf/37432679">https://nysl.ptfs.com/data/Library1/pdf/37432679</a> 1865.pdf

Obviously, Christina was not born in both New York and Massachusetts, nor in both Matteawan and Rensselaer County, so some of these facts must be mistaken. Still, it is common for errors to have a kernel of truth. A mis-stated birthplace may arise from a connection to the said place other than the person's actual birth: perhaps she lived there as a young child, or perhaps her parents were from there.

We see the couple that we think were probably Christina's parents in Fishkill in the census of 1850. That might be where Christina was born, but it could instead, quite easily, be the source of a mistaken statement of her birthplace. It is much harder to explain away the references to Massachusetts, which are found in both phases of Christina's life. Massachusetts is pretty wide, but part of it adjoins New York, and part of that border runs along the New York county of Rensselaer. Christina may or may not have been literally born in that area, but it certainly seems that the towns on either side of that stretch of border merit special attention, in looking for records of the Cherry family.

From south to north, the towns in Rensselaer County, New York on the Massachusetts border are Stephentown, Berlin, and Petersburgh. On the Massachusetts side there are just two towns, they are in Berkshire County: from south to north, Hancock and Williamstown. Records in those town of anyone named Cherry from around 1850 would clearly be of potential interest in connection with Christina.

The closest such record found so far relates that a three-year-old infant surnamed Cherry died in nearby Adams, Massachusetts on 7 Oct 1853. The child's given name, sex, birthplace, and parents' names were all omitted from the record.<sup>54</sup> Perhaps this is a record of our lost Albert E. Cherry; perhaps not. There do not seem to be any other relevant records of anyone of the name in or near this border area in the right time. Still, descendants of Christina's might wish to search this region with more diligence.

## Summary

With varying degrees of confidence, the life of Christina, Mrs. Albert Lonsberry, can now be described:

- She was born between about 1853 and 1855, possibly in Matteawan (Fishkill, NY) or possibly on one side or the other of the border between Rensselaer County, New York and Berkshire County, Massachusetts.
- Her mother was Ann M Ives (1829 1894), daughter of William and Mary Ann (Lane) Ives, who
  married second William Ticehurst (1800 1871) by mid-1855.
- Her father was probably Floyd [or, Ford] Cherry, born in New York around 1821, worker in a mill as a carder, died prior to 1855.
- She was raised in Matteawan by her mother and her stepfather, William Ticehurst. She would have lived in the Ticehurst household (bakery), which we note in other work is shown at the corner of Spring Street and Spring Valley Street on an 1854 map.
- She married Albert Lonsberry around 1871. Between 1872 and 1890 they had seven children that we know of, all born in New York.
- Christina died in Bridgeport, Connecticut in 1891. It is likely that her husband Albert had just moved there in pursuit of employment.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>54</sup> Massachusetts: Vital Records, 1841-1910. (From original records held by the Massachusetts Archives. Online database: AmericanAncestors.org, New England Historic Genealogical Society, 2004.) Volume 75, Page 20: died at Adams, Massachusetts October 7, 1853, (infant) Cherry, age 3. <a href="https://www.americanancestors.org/DB191/i/10555/20/122620780">https://www.americanancestors.org/DB191/i/10555/20/122620780</a>

## Genealogical Summary

This lineage report has been computer-generated from a database and only lightly edited by hand. It presents essential information to show the connection between the Cherry / Lonsberry line and other lves descendants. Additional details and evidence, as well as any newer information as it becomes available, may be found in the online tree.

The earliest Ives ancestor on this line who is known with any confidence at this time (December 2020) is Joseph Ives. A "popular" misconstruction (found on many online trees) is to misplace his son William Ives (1806 – 1863) as the son of Elam Ives of Hamden, Connecticut. Elam Ives did have a son William, but that William Ives lived out his own, well-documented life in New Haven, Connecticut, and certainly he was not the man who lived at Fishkill.

In this section footnote numbers are distinguished by square brackets [] around the number. Superscript numbers without brackets are generation numbers (counting from Joseph Ives as¹) per the register format convention.

1. **Joseph¹ Ives** was born about 1770 (estimated between 1766 - 1774 from a combination of the early census records: 26 - 44 in 1800, 26-44 in 1810, 45+ in 1820)<sup>[55]</sup> and he died about 1825 (he does not appear in the 1830 census, and was identified as deceased in connection with the auction sale of Stephen Ives' undivided interest in his property (order dated 12 Feb 1827)).<sup>[56]</sup> He married (Unknown) about 1800 (he heads a household of two in 1800, and has a child in 1801; no known record names his wife; the name of granddaughter Julia Logan Ives suggests a possible surname for her, PERHAPS she was a daughter of Samuel Logan of New Windsor).<sup>[57]</sup>

Children of Joseph Ives and (Unknown):

- 2. i. Stephen<sup>2</sup> Ives was born on 6 April 1801 in Dutchess County, New York and he died on 10 April 1870.
- 3. ii. William² Ives was born in 1806 in Matteawan, Dutchess County, New York and he died on 7 June 1863 in Fishkill, Dutchess County, New York.
- 2. **STEPHEN**<sup>2</sup> **IVES** (Joseph<sup>1</sup>) was born on 6 April 1801 in Dutchess County, New York<sup>[58]</sup> and he died on 10 April 1870 (age 69y 4d). He was buried in Salt Point, Pleasant Valley, Dutchess County,

<sup>[55]</sup> Ancestry.com, 1820 US Census: Fishkill, Dutchess, New York; Page: 66; NARA Roll: M33\_71; Image: 75, Record for Joseph Ives mis-indexed as 'Joes'. [See <a href="http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1820usfedcenancestry&h=474564&indiv=try">http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1820usfedcenancestry&h=474564&indiv=try</a>.] (Other sources include 1810 US Census; 1800 US Census.)

<sup>[56]</sup> New York, Dutchess County, Land Records: Deed, Book 045, Page 334, Sale 9 June 1830 by Sherriff John Wood to Robert Newlin, for \$50, all the interest of Stephen Ives in the undivided properties of Joseph Ives, deceased, in the Town of Fishkill, being two houses and lots bounded by said Newlin, by William Burns, and the road to Burns Mills; per writ issued 12 Feb 1827 for payment of \$32.50 owed by Stephen Ives to Benjamin Thorne.

<sup>[57]</sup> Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current: Find A Grave Memorial# 63860195, Record for Stephen Ives, Died Apr 10 1870, Aged 69y and 4d. [See <a href="http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=FindAGraveUS&h=18167271&indiv=try.">http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=FindAGraveUS&h=18167271&indiv=try.</a>] (Other sources include 1810 US Census.)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>[58]</sup> Ancestry.com, 1860 US Census: Clinton, Dutchess, New York; Roll: M653\_742; Page: 970; Image: 455; Family History Library Film: 803742, Record for Stephen Ives. [See <a href="http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1860usfedcenancestry&h=49223224&indiv=try">http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1860usfedcenancestry&h=49223224&indiv=try</a>.] (Other sources include U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current; 1850 US Census; New York, State Census, 1865.)

New York (Netherwood Baptist Church Cemetery).<sup>[59]</sup> He married first Phebe Cronck on 18 November 1820 in Fishkill, Dutchess County, New York.<sup>[60]</sup> He married second Charity (Unknown) about 1833.<sup>[61]</sup>

Child of Stephen Ives and Phebe Cronck:

i. Caroline<sup>3</sup> Ives was baptized on 20 April 1826 in Fishkill (Beacon Reformed Dutch Church; Parents Stephen Ives and Phebe (\_)) and she died before 1840 (before 1873: when Charity (Stephen's widow) and Warren Ives (Stephen's son) sold Stephen's property, she was not included as a seller; but also before 1840, as there was no young female in Stephen's household).<sup>[62]</sup>

Child of Stephen Ives and Charity (Unknown):

- 4. ii. Warren<sup>3</sup> Ives was born about 1838 in Dutchess County.
- 3. **WILLIAM**<sup>2</sup> **IVES** (Joseph<sup>1</sup>) was born in 1806 in Matteawan, Dutchess County, New York<sup>[63]</sup> and he died on 7 June 1863 in Fishkill.<sup>[64]</sup> He married first Mary Ann Lane before 1828. He married second Charlotte Ann Bartley on 25 March 1848 in Fishkill (both of Tioranda; by Rev. Pelton).<sup>[65],[66]</sup>

Children of William Ives and Mary Ann Lane:

- 5. i. William<sup>3</sup> Ives was born on 26 January 1828 in Dutchess County and he died on 2 November 1899.
- 6. ii. Ann Maria<sup>3</sup> Ives was born on 22 May 1829 in Fishkill Vlg, Dutchess County, New York and she died on 23 June 1894 in Matteawan.
- 7. iii. Mary Elizabeth<sup>3</sup> Ives was born in December 1832 in Dutchess County and she died in New York.
- 8. iv. Phoebe Jane<sup>3</sup> Ives was born on 22 September 1834 in Matteawan and she died on 29 January 1907 in Matteawan.
- 9. v. Julia Logan³ Ives was born on 1 September 1837 in New York and she died on 4 July 1915 in Brooklyn, Kings County, New York.

<sup>[59]</sup> U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (see note 57).

<sup>[60]</sup> Arthur C. M. Kelly, Vital Records of Fishkill Reformed Church, 1731 - 1915: Marriages, Page 172, No. 811, [Married] [1820] 11.18, (\_\_\_) Ives and Phoebe Cronck; Remarks: Fishkill.

<sup>[61]</sup> Ancestry.com, 1850 US Census: Pleasant Valley, Dutchess, New York; Roll: M432\_496; Page: 20B; Image: 701, Record for Stephen Ives. [See <a href="http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1850usfedcenancestry&h=11687246&indiv=try.">http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1850usfedcenancestry&h=11687246&indiv=try.</a>]

<sup>[62]</sup> Ancestry.com, 1840 US Census: Pleasant Valley, Dutchess, New York; Roll: 278; Page: 6; Image: 11; Family History Library Film: 0017185, Record for Stephen Ives mis-indexed as 'Joes'. [See <a href="http://search.ancestry.com/cgibin/sse.dll?db=1840usfedcenancestry&h=2370962&indiv=try.">http://search.ancestry.com/cgibin/sse.dll?db=1840usfedcenancestry&h=2370962&indiv=try.</a>]

<sup>[63]</sup> New York, State Dept. of Health, Bureau of Vital Statistics, Albany, NY: Death Certificate, 01871, Phebe Jane (Ives) Ticehurst, d. 29 JAN 1907 at Matteawan. (Other sources include 1850 US Census; 1860 US Census.)
[64] New York, Dutchess County, Probate Records: Probate Packets, number 2880, Estate of William Ives, died 7 Jun 1863; Note: the expected inventory is not on file. (Other sources include New York, Dutchess County, Land Records; New York, Dutchess County, Supreme Court of New York State at Poughkeepsie.)

<sup>[65]</sup> Arthur C. M. Kelly, *Marriage Notices from Dutchess County NY Newspapers*, 1826 - 1851 (Hyde Park, New York, Kinship, 1983), Page 148. 1848, 25 Mar, William Ives [married] Charlotte Bartley, at "Tiocanda" [sic], both of the same [place], by Rev. Pelton; citing unidentified newspaper "TA", 4.8.1848.

<sup>[66]</sup> Ancestry.com, 1850 US Census: Fishkill, Dutchess, New York; Roll: M432\_496; Page: 14A; Image: 34, Record for William Ives. (Other sources include New York, Dutchess County, Land Records; New York, Dutchess County, Supreme Court of New York State at Poughkeepsie; Marriage Notices from Dutchess County NY Newspapers, 1826 - 1851; and 1 more.)

vi. Joseph L³ Ives was born about 1842 in New York<sup>[67]</sup> and he died on 8 June 1864 in New Camp, North Carolina (of wounds suffered May 26 in an accidental torpedo explosion).<sup>[68]</sup>

Children of William Ives and Charlotte Ann Bartley:

- vii. George W P<sup>3</sup> Ives was born on 20 December 1848 in New York ("He was 14 years of age on the 20th day of December 1862"). [69]
- viii. Sarah<sup>3</sup> Ives was born on 16 January 1851 in New York.<sup>[70]</sup>
- ix. Henry<sup>3</sup> Ives was born in October 1853 and he died on 13 March 1859 (Ives, Henry, a son of William and Charlotte A\_\_, died 13 Mar 1859 aged 5y 6m). He was buried in Fishkill (unnamed family burial ground at Tioronda).<sup>[71]</sup>
- 10. x. Charles<sup>3</sup> Ives was born on 23 April 1857 in New York.
  - xi. Harriet<sup>3</sup> Ives was born on 28 September 1858 in Byrnesville, Fishkill, Dutchess County, New York.<sup>[72]</sup> She married Lucius Stalter on 9 October 1881 in Matteawan (Methodist Church).<sup>[73]</sup>
  - xii. Emma<sup>3</sup> Ives was born on 28 July 1863 in Orange County, New York.<sup>[74]</sup>
- 4. **WARREN**<sup>3</sup> **IVES** (Stephen<sup>2</sup>, Joseph<sup>1</sup>) was born about 1838 in Dutchess County, New York. [75] He married Sarah A. (Unknown) about 1863. [76]

Child of Warren Ives and Sarah A. (Unknown):

i. Emily J.<sup>4</sup> Ives was born about July 1864 in Dutchess County.<sup>[77]</sup>

US Census; New York, State Census, 1875.)

<sup>[67] 1850</sup> US Census (see note 66).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>[68]</sup> New York, Dutchess County, Supreme Court of New York State at Poughkeepsie: Clerk's Minutes Case File, Case 1863 / 74, George Ives by Peter Dorland, against William Ives and Sarah his wife, et al; selected and sequenced case documents with summary and annotations by T. Shanley. (Other sources include New York, State Census, 1865; New York, Civil War Muster Roll Abstracts, 1861-1900.)

<sup>[69] 1850</sup> US Census (see note 66).

<sup>[70]</sup> Ancestry.com, 1860 US Census: Fishkill, Dutchess, New York; Roll: M653\_742; Page: 752-3; Image: 236-7; Family History Library Film: 803742, Record for William Ives. (Other sources include New York, Dutchess County, Supreme Court of New York State at Poughkeepsie; New York, State Census, 1865.)

<sup>[71]</sup> Poucher, John Wilson, Old gravestones of Dutchess County, New York: nineteen thousand inscriptions: Page 72, Fishkill, Unnamed Ground at Tioronda, number 2, Ives, Henry, s. of William & Charlotte A., d. 1859, a. 5 y. [72] 1860 US Census (see note 70).

<sup>[73]</sup> Arthur C. M. Kelly, Vital Records of Matteawan Methodist Church: Page 64, Item 2142, Married, 1881, 10.9; Lucius Stalter, 36y, b Franklin NJ, (Goshen), and Hattie Ives, 23y, b Byrnesville (Byrnesville).

<sup>[74]</sup> Ancestry.com, New York, State Census, 1865: Orange, Newburgh, Page 86, Record for Charlotte Ives. [See <a href="http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=General-7218&h=1510125&indiv=try.">http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=General-7218&h=1510125&indiv=try.</a>]

<sup>[75]</sup> Ancestry.com, U.S., Civil War Draft Registrations Records, 1863-1865: National Archives and Records Administration (NARA); Washington, D.C.; Consolidated Lists of Civil War Draft Registration Records (Provost Marshal General's Bureau; Consolidated Enrollment Lists, 1863-1865); Record Group: 110, Records of the Provost Marshal General's Bureau (Civil War); Collection Name: Consolidated Enrollment Lists, 1863-1865 (Civil War Union Draft Records); NAI: 4213514; Archive Volume Number: 1 of 3, Record for Warren Ives. [See <a href="http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=ConsolidatedListsofCivilWarReg&h=345643&indiv=try.">http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=ConsolidatedListsofCivilWarReg&h=345643&indiv=try.</a>] (Other

http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=ConsolidatedListsofCivilWarReg&h=345643&indiv=try.] (Other sources include 1850 US Census; 1880 US Census; New York, State Census, 1865; and 1 more.)

<sup>[76]</sup> New York, Dutchess County, Land Records: Deed, Book 184, Page 68, Sale, 4 Apr 1873, Charity Ives of Clinton and Warren Ives and wife Sarah A, to Nancy C Hoag of Clinton, consideration \$800, land in Clinton. (Other sources include 1880 US Census; New York, State Census, 1865; U.S., Civil War Draft Registrations Records, 1863-1865.)
[77] Ancestry.com, New York, State Census, 1865: Dutchess, Hyde Park, Page 7, Record for Warren Ives. [See http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=General-7218&h=1175563&indiv=try.] (Other sources include 1880

5. **WILLIAM**<sup>3</sup> **IVES** (William<sup>2</sup>, Joseph<sup>1</sup>) was born on 26 January 1828 in Dutchess County<sup>[78]</sup> and he died on 2 November 1899. He was buried in Beacon, Dutchess County, New York (St. Luke's Cemetery).<sup>[79]</sup> He married Sarah E (Unknown) about 1848.<sup>[80]</sup>

Children of William Ives and Sarah E (Unknown):

- 11. i. Frederick<sup>4</sup> Ives was born in June 1849 in Dutchess County and he died in 1932.
- 12. ii. Adelaide<sup>4</sup> Ives was born about 1851 in Dutchess County.
- 13. iii. Charles<sup>4</sup> Ives was born in November 1853 in Orange County, New York and he died in 1927.
- 14. iv. William<sup>4</sup> Ives was born about August 1854 in Orange County and he died before September 1884.
  - v. Walter<sup>4</sup> Ives was born about 1856 in Pennsylvania. [81]
  - vi. Howard<sup>4</sup> Ives was born about 1858 in New York<sup>[82]</sup> and he died before 1865.<sup>[83]</sup>
  - vii. Morton<sup>4</sup> Ives was born about 1860 in Dutchess County. [84]
  - viii. Annie<sup>4</sup> Ives was born about 1862 in Dutchess County. [85] She married Thomas Hawthorne in 1902 in New Jersey (census records with Annie's sister Effie as Thomas's sister-in-law help confirm that this marriage is the right Annie Ives). [86]
  - ix. Joseph<sup>4</sup> Ives was born about 1864 in Dutchess County.<sup>[87]</sup>
  - x. Effie<sup>4</sup> Ives was born in September 1867 in New York.<sup>[88]</sup>
  - xi. Maude<sup>4</sup> Ives was born in April 1870 and she died on 11 May 1879 in Matteawan, Dutchess County, New York (age 9y 1m).<sup>[89]</sup>
  - xii. Jennie<sup>4</sup> Ives was born about 1872 in New York<sup>[90]</sup> and she died between 1930 and 1940 (she disappeared from her sister's household in this decade).<sup>[91]</sup>

<sup>[78]</sup> Ancestry.com, 1850 US Census: Fishkill, Dutchess, New York; Roll: M432\_496; Page: 14A; Image: 34, Record for William Ives. [See <a href="http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1850usfedcenancestry&h=11658932&indiv=try.">http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1850usfedcenancestry&h=11658932&indiv=try.</a>] (Other sources include New York, State Census, 1865; 1880 US Census; New York, State Census, 1855; and 4 more.)

[79] Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current: Record for William Ives. [See <a href="http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=FindAGraveUS&h=58297197&indiv=try.">http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=FindAGraveUS&h=58297197&indiv=try.</a>] (Other sources include Old gravestones of Dutchess County, New York: nineteen thousand inscriptions.)

[80] 1850 US Census (see note 78).

<sup>[81]</sup> Ancestry.com, New York, State Census, 1865: Dutchess, Fishkill, Page 59, Record for William Ives. [See <a href="http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=General-7218&h=1163180&indiv=try">http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=General-7218&h=1163180&indiv=try</a>.] (Other sources include 1880 US Census.)

<sup>[82]</sup> Ancestry.com, 1860 US Census: Fishkill, Dutchess, New York; Roll: M653\_742; Page: 753; Image: 238; Family History Library Film: 803742, Record for Wm Ives. [See <a href="http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1860usfedcenancestry&h=49237469&indiv=try">http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1860usfedcenancestry&h=49237469&indiv=try</a>.]

<sup>[83]</sup> New York, State Census, 1865 (see note 81).

<sup>[84]</sup> New York, State Census, 1865 (see note 81).

<sup>[85]</sup> New York, State Census, 1865 (see note 81).

<sup>[86]</sup> Ancestry.com, New Jersey, Marriage Index, 1901-1914: Record for Annie Ives. [See

http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61253&h=112153&indiv=try.] (Other sources include New Jersey, State Census, 1915.)

<sup>[87]</sup> New York, State Census, 1865 (see note 81).

<sup>[88]</sup> Ancestry.com and The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, 1880 US Census: Matteawan, Dutchess, New York; Roll: 824; Family History Film: 1254824; Page: 158D; Enumeration District: 037; Image: 0319, Record for William Ives. [See <a href="http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1880usfedcen&h=1593510&indiv=try">http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1880usfedcen&h=1593510&indiv=try</a>.] (Other sources include New Jersey, State Census, 1915.)

<sup>[89]</sup> Fishkill Standard: Issue Dated 20 May 1879, At Matteawan May 11 [1879], Maud E Ives, daughter of William and Sarah Ives, aged 9y 1m.

<sup>[90] 1880</sup> US Census (see note 88).

<sup>[91]</sup> Ancestry.com, 1930 US Census: Maplewood, Essex, New Jersey; Page: 7B; Enumeration District: 0498, Record for Jessica Conklin. [See <a href="http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6224&h=21329963&indiv=try">http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6224&h=21329963&indiv=try</a>.]

- xiii. Jessie<sup>4</sup> Ives was born about 1874 in New York.<sup>[92]</sup> She married Albert Conklin on 16 February 1898 in Kings County, New York (note her sister (husband's in-law) in 1910 etc; census).<sup>[93]</sup>
- 6. **ANN MARIA**<sup>3</sup> **IVES** (William<sup>2</sup>, Joseph<sup>1</sup>) was born on 22 May 1829 in Fishkill, Dutchess County, New York and she died on 23 June 1894 in Matteawan (or, at Fishkill Landing; aged 65-1-1).<sup>[94]</sup> She married first Floyd Cherry about 1849 (Ann was not in her father's household for the 1850 Census and is presumed to have been married by then; apparently had a child around Jan 1850).<sup>[95]</sup> She married second William Ticehurst about 1855, as his second wife (the earliest record naming this couple is an 1858 deed, but their first child together was born two and a half years earlier).<sup>[96]</sup>

Children of Floyd Cherry and Ann Maria Ives:

- i. Albert E<sup>4</sup> Cherry, probably. He was born about January 1850 in New York<sup>[97]</sup> and he apparently died before 1860 (his mother remarried about 1855, and he is not found in the 1860 census). He may have been the Cherry infant who died at age 3 in October 1853 at Adams, Massachusetts, whose name, gender, and parents' names were all omitted from the record.
- 15. ii. Christina<sup>4</sup> Cherry was born about 1853, perhaps in Rensselaer County, New York (or, in Matteawan, or, in Massachusetts) and she died on 28 February 1891 in Bridgeport, Fairfield County, Connecticut.

Children of William Ticehurst and Ann Maria Ives:

- 16. iii. Sarah Elizabeth<sup>4</sup> Ticehurst was born on 26 June 1855 in Matteawan and she died on 7 April 1916 in Beacon.
- 17. iv. Frederick<sup>4</sup> Ticehurst was born on 6 August 1857 in Matteawan and he died on 25 June 1928 in Beacon.
- 18. v. Albert<sup>4</sup> Ticehurst was born on 1 January 1862 in Matteawan and he died on 27 May 1901 in Matteawan.
- 19. vi. Ida May<sup>4</sup> Ticehurst was born on 9 March 1866 in Matteawan and she died on 20 August 1924 in Peekskill, Westchester County, New York.
- 20. vii. Leonard<sup>4</sup> Ticehurst was born on 15 January 1868 in Matteawan and he died on 14 September 1908 in Matteawan.
- 21.viii. Henry E<sup>4</sup> Ticehurst was born on 18 December 1869 in Dutchess County and he died on 26 June 1950 in Syracuse, Onondaga County, New York.
- 7. **MARY ELIZABETH**<sup>3</sup> **IVES** (William<sup>2</sup>, Joseph<sup>1</sup>) was born in December 1832 in Dutchess County<sup>[98]</sup> and she died in New York. She married James P Mosher about 1856 (she is listed as Mary Mosher in her father's 1863 probate files; her husband James is named in the 1865 lawsuit; His 4th marriage, her 1st).<sup>[99]</sup>

[93] Ancestry.com, New York, New York, Marriage Index 1866-1937: Record for Jessica Ives. [See <a href="http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=9105&h=755495&indiv=try">http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=9105&h=755495&indiv=try</a>.] (Other sources include 1910 US Census; 1930 US Census.)

<sup>[92] 1880</sup> US Census (see note 88).

<sup>[94]</sup> New York, Dutchess County, City of Beacon, Registrar of Vital Statistics: Death Certificate, Reg. No. 226, Ann M. (Ives) Ticehurst, d. June 23 1894. (Other sources include Fishkill Standard.)

<sup>[95] 1850</sup> US Census (see note 66).

<sup>[96]</sup> New York, Dutchess County, Probate Records (see note 64).

<sup>[97]</sup> Ancestry.com, 1850 US Census: Fishkill, Dutchess, New York; Roll: 496; Page: 47b, Record for Floyd Cherry. [See <a href="https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=8054&h=11653644&indiv=try.">https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=8054&h=11653644&indiv=try.</a>]

<sup>[98] 1850</sup> US Census (see note 66).

<sup>[99]</sup> New York, Dutchess County, Probate Records (see note 64).

Children of James P Mosher and Mary Elizabeth Ives:

- i. Joshua<sup>4</sup> Mosher was born about 1857 in New York<sup>[100]</sup> and he died before 1865 (in the 1865 census we see that Mary had 5 children, but only 3 are present, Joshua not among them).<sup>[101]</sup>
- ii. Charles<sup>4</sup> Mosher was born in 1859 in Dutchess County<sup>[102]</sup> and he died before 1870 (not listed in the 1870 census, and too young to have reasonably moved away).<sup>[103]</sup>
- iii. Mary A<sup>4</sup> Mosher was born about 1861 in Dutchess County. [104]
- 22. iv. Maria E.<sup>4</sup> Mosher was born in February 1865 in Tioranda, Fishkill, Dutchess County, New York and she died on 14 August 1937 in Beacon.
  - v. Joseph<sup>4</sup> Mosher was born about 1868 in Dutchess County. [105] He married Ada H Frost. [106]
  - vi. Emily J.<sup>4</sup> Mosher was born about 1874 in Dutchess County. [107] She married Frederick Squires. [108]
- 8. **PHOEBE JANE**<sup>3</sup> **IVES** (William<sup>2</sup>, Joseph<sup>1</sup>) was born on 22 September 1834 in Matteawan and she died on 29 January 1907 in Matteawan. She was buried in Matteawan. She married first John Cavanaugh on 28 September 1853 in Pownal, Vermont. She married second William L Ticehurst on 21 September 1867 in Matteawan (Phebe was a widow with three children from her late husband John Cavanaugh; William Ticehurst apparently adopted them: they are listed in census records as Ticehursts; she was also the sister of William's stepmother; Church records burned in the 1880s). He was the son of William Ticehurst, born on 8 May 1836 in Albany, Albany County, New York, and he died on 15 December 1890 in Matteawan. [112]

<sup>[100]</sup> Ancestry.com, 1860 US Census: Fishkill, Dutchess, New York; Roll: M653\_742; Page: 751; Image: 236; Family History Library Film: 803742, Record for James Mosher. [See <a href="http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1860usfedcenancestry&h=49237445&indiv=try.">http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1860usfedcenancestry&h=49237445&indiv=try.</a>]

<sup>[101]</sup> Ancestry.com, New York, State Census, 1865: Dutchess, Fishkill, Page 71, Record for James P Mosher. [See <a href="http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=General-7218&h=1169641&indiv=try.">http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=General-7218&h=1169641&indiv=try.</a>]

<sup>[102] 1860</sup> US Census (see note 100).

<sup>[103]</sup> Ancestry.com, 1870 US Census: Fishkill District 1, Dutchess, New York; Roll: M593\_925; Page: 169A; Image: 342; Family History Library Film: 552424, Record for James Mosher. [See <a href="http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1870usfedcen&h=24922725&indiv=try">http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1870usfedcen&h=24922725&indiv=try</a>.]

<sup>[104]</sup> Ancestry.com, New York, State Census, 1915: New York State Archives; Albany, New York; State Population Census Schedules, 1915; Election District: 04; Assembly District: 01; City: Beacon; County: Dutchess; Page: 23, Record for Mary Mosher. [See <a href="http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-">http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-</a>

<sup>&</sup>lt;u>bin/sse.dll?db=1915NYStateCensus&h=12927677&indiv=try</u>.] (Other sources include New York, State Census, 1865; New York, State Census, 1875.)

<sup>[105]</sup> Ancestry.com, New York, State Census, 1875: Dutchess, Fishkill, ED 01, Page 55, Record for James B Moshier. [See <a href="http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=NYStateCen1875&h=1365621551&indiv=try">http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=NYStateCen1875&h=1365621551&indiv=try</a>.] (Other sources include 1880 US Census.)

<sup>[106]</sup> New York, State Census, 1915 (see note 104).

<sup>[107]</sup> New York, State Census, 1875 (see note 105).

<sup>[108]</sup> New York, State Census, 1915 (see note 104).

<sup>[109]</sup> New York, State Dept. of Health, Bureau of Vital Statistics, Albany, NY (see note 63).

<sup>[110]</sup> Civil War and Later Pension Files: Pension File for William Ticehurst, Private, Company K, 150th NYS Infantry Volunteers, Complete file. (Other sources include New York, Dutchess County, Supreme Court of New York State at Poughkeepsie; Vermont, Vital Records, 1720-1908.)

<sup>[111]</sup> New York, State Dept. of Health, Bureau of Vital Statistics, Albany, NY: Marriage Certificate, 4961, Frank Ticehurst and Amelia V Merriott, 19 March 1893. (Other sources include Fishkill Standard; Civil War and Later Pension Files; New York, Dutchess County, Probate Records; and 2 more.)

<sup>[112]</sup> New York, State Dept. of Health, Bureau of Vital Statistics, Albany, NY: Death Certificate, 1418, William L. Ticehurst, 15 Dec 1890, Matteawan. See also Town of Fishkill Vital Records. (Other sources include U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current.)

Children of John Cavanaugh and Phoebe Jane Ives:

- i. John<sup>4</sup> Cavanaugh was born about 1854 in New Jersey.<sup>[113]</sup>
- 23. ii. Martha<sup>4</sup> Cavanaugh was born in March 1856 in Massachusetts.
  - iii. Mary Frances<sup>4</sup> Cavanaugh was born about 1860 in Massachusetts. [114]

Children of William L Ticehurst and Phoebe Jane Ives:

- 24. iv. Ada<sup>4</sup> Ticehurst was born in July 1868 in Dutchess County and she died on 19 October 1951 in Middletown, Middlesex County, Connecticut.
- 25. v. Frank<sup>4</sup> Ticehurst was born on 17 December 1870 in Matteawan and he died on 22 June 1896 in Matteawan.
- 26. vi. Archibald<sup>4</sup> Ticehurst was born on 2 June 1873 in Dutchess County and he died on 29 June 1917 in Kings County.
- 9. **JULIA LOGAN**<sup>3</sup> **IVES** (William<sup>2</sup>, Joseph<sup>1</sup>) was born on 1 September 1837 in New York and she died on 4 July 1915 in Brooklyn, Kings County, New York (Kings County Hospital). She was buried in Troy Cemetery. She married first Charles Thayer about 1857 (in June 1863 she was listed in her father's probate files as Julia Thayer, husband not named; Charles is named in the 1865 lawsuit).<sup>[115]</sup>

Children of Charles Thayer and Julia Logan Ives:

- i. Charles Otis<sup>4</sup> Thayer was born in June 1858 in Dutchess County. [116]
- ii. Henry<sup>4</sup> Thayer was born about 1861 in New York<sup>[117]</sup> and he died before 1875.<sup>[118]</sup>
- iii. Joseph William<sup>4</sup> Thayer was born about 1866 in Rensselaer County and he died on 27 November 1898 in Brooklyn (status: married; Occupation: clerk; Address: 247 Himdrod (sic) St).<sup>[119]</sup>
- iv. George W<sup>4</sup> Thayer was born about 1873 in Rensselaer County. [120]
- 10. **CHARLES**<sup>3</sup> **IVES** (William<sup>2</sup>, Joseph<sup>1</sup>) was born on 23 April 1857 in New York.<sup>[121]</sup> He married Sarah E (Unknown) in 1882.<sup>[122]</sup>

<sup>[113]</sup> Ancestry.com, New York, State Census, 1875: Dutchess, Fishkill, E.D. 02, page 29, Record for William Ticehurst. [See <a href="http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=NYStateCen1875&h=1365623999&indiv=try">http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=NYStateCen1875&h=1365623999&indiv=try</a>.]

<sup>[114]</sup> New York, State Census, 1875 (see note 113).

<sup>[115]</sup> New York, New York City, Municipal Archives, Death Certificates: Death Certificate, 13329, July 15, 1915; Julia (Ives) Thayer. (Other sources include New York, Dutchess County, Probate Records; New York, Dutchess County, Supreme Court of New York State at Poughkeepsie; 1860 US Census.)

<sup>[116]</sup> Ancestry.com, 1900 US Census: Brooklyn Ward 28, Kings, New York; Roll: 1066; Page: 21B; Enumeration District: 0500; FHL microfilm: 1241066, Record for Julia A Thayer. [See <a href="http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1900usfedcen&h=55694701&indiv=try">http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1900usfedcen&h=55694701&indiv=try</a>.] (Other sources include 1860 US Census; 1880 US Census; New York, State Census, 1875.)

<sup>[117]</sup> Ancestry.com, 1870 US Census: Troy Ward 2, Rensselaer, New York; Roll: M593\_1084; Page: 50B; Image: 108; Family History Library Film: 552583, Record for Julia Thayer. [See <a href="http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1870usfedcen&h=32088112&indiv=try.">http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1870usfedcen&h=32088112&indiv=try.</a>]

<sup>[118]</sup> Ancestry.com, New York, State Census, 1875: Rensselaer, Troy Ward 02, Page 51, Record for Charles Thayer. [See http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=NYStateCen1875&h=1359897264&indiv=try.]

<sup>[119]</sup> New York, New York City, "Municipal Deaths, 1795-1949": Joseph William Thayer, 27 Nov 1898; citing Death, Brooklyn, Kings, New York, United States, New York Municipal Archives, New York; FHL microfilm 1,324,011.
[120] New York, State Census, 1875 (see note 118).

<sup>[121] 1860</sup> US Census (see note 70).

<sup>[122]</sup> Ancestry.com, 1900 US Census: Fishkill, Dutchess, New York; Roll: 1022; Page: 16A; Enumeration District: 0006; FHL microfilm: 1241022, Record for Charles T Ives. [See <a href="http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1900usfedcen&h=18699071&indiv=try.">http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1900usfedcen&h=18699071&indiv=try.</a>]

Children of Charles Ives and Sarah E (Unknown):

- i. Charles<sup>4</sup> Ives was born on 3 July 1884 in Fishkill, New York<sup>[123]</sup> and he died on 18 September 1950 in Coudersport, Potter County, Pennsylvania (age: 66).<sup>[124]</sup> He married first[?] Nell Geiser. He married second[?] Kathryn (Unknown) about 1928.<sup>[125]</sup>
- ii. Edith M<sup>4</sup> Ives was born in February 1886 in New York. [126]
- iii. Anna L<sup>4</sup> Ives was born in July 1888 in New York. [127]
- iv. Frank<sup>4</sup> Ives was born in May 1896 in New York.<sup>[128]</sup>
- 11. **FREDERICK**<sup>4</sup> **IVES** (William<sup>3</sup>, William<sup>2</sup>, Joseph<sup>1</sup>) was born in June 1849 in Dutchess County, New York<sup>[129]</sup> and he died in 1932. He was buried in Beacon, Dutchess County, New York (Saint Luke's Church Cemetery).<sup>[130]</sup> He married Anna W Dorr on 30 June 1875 in Matteawan, Dutchess County, New York (at the M. E. Parsonage, By Rev C W Millard).<sup>[131]</sup>

Children of Frederick Ives and Anna W Dorr:

- i. Frank W<sup>5</sup> Ives was born in March 1879 in New York. [132]
- ii. Howard B<sup>5</sup> Ives was born on 1 December 1880 in Beacon, New York. [133]
- iii. Everett<sup>5</sup> Ives was born in June 1884 in New York<sup>[134]</sup> and he died in 1955. He was buried in Beacon (Saint Lukes Church Cemetery). He married Katherine (Unknown).<sup>[135]</sup>

Census, 1892.)

<sup>[123]</sup> Ancestry.com, 1930 US Census: Prospect Park, Delaware, Pennsylvania; Roll: 2032; Page: 28A; Enumeration District: 0110; Image: 482.0; FHL microfilm: 2341766, Record for Charles Ives. [See <a href="http://search.ancestry.com/cgibin/sse.dll?db=1930usfedcen&h=51127848&indiv=try">http://search.ancestry.com/cgibin/sse.dll?db=1930usfedcen&h=51127848&indiv=try</a>.] (Other sources include U.S. World War II Draft Registration Cards, 1942; 1900 US Census; New York, State Census, 1915; and 1 more.)

<sup>[124]</sup> Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963: Record for Charles Ives. [See <a href="http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=PADeathCollection&h=7104760&indiv=try.">http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=PADeathCollection&h=7104760&indiv=try.</a>]

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>[125]</sup> 1930 US Census (see note 123).

<sup>[126]</sup> Ancestry.com, 1900 US Census: Fishkill, Dutchess, New York; Roll: 1022; Page: 16B; Enumeration District: 0006; FHL microfilm: 1241022, Record for Charles T Ives. [See <a href="http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1900usfedcen&h=18699074&indiv=try.">http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1900usfedcen&h=18699074&indiv=try.</a>]

<sup>[127] 1900</sup> US Census (see note 126).

<sup>[128] 1900</sup> US Census (see note 126).

<sup>[129] 1850</sup> US Census (see note 78).

<sup>[130]</sup> Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current: Find A Grave Memorial# 110307627, Record for Frederick Ives. [See <a href="http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=FindAGraveUS&h=61225780&indiv=try">http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=FindAGraveUS&h=61225780&indiv=try</a>.]

<sup>[131]</sup> Fishkill Standard: Issue Dated 03 JUL 1875, MARRIED, June 30 [1875], at the ME Parsonage, Matteawan, by the C. W. Millard, Miss Anna W. Dorr to Mr. Frederick Ives, both of Matteawan. (Other sources include 1900 US Census.)

<sup>[132]</sup> Ancestry.com and The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, 1880 US Census: Matteawan, Dutchess, New York; Roll: 824; Family History Film: 1254824; Page: 160C; Enumeration District: 037; Image: 0322, Record for Frederick Ives. [See <a href="http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1880usfedcen&h=38396283&indiv=try">http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1880usfedcen&h=38396283&indiv=try</a>.] (Other sources include 1900 US Census; 1910 US Census; New York, State Census, 1915; and 1 more.)

<sup>[133]</sup> Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007: SSN: 058166783, Record for Howard Ives. [See <a href="http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=Numident&h=10810198&indiv=try">http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=Numident&h=10810198&indiv=try</a>.] (Other sources include 1900 US Census; New York, State Census, 1892; 1910 US Census; and 3 more.)

<sup>[134]</sup> Ancestry.com, 1910 US Census: Fishkill, Dutchess, New York; Roll: T624\_936; Page: 15B; Enumeration District: 0046; FHL microfilm: 1374949, Record for Everett Ives. [See <a href="http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1910USCenIndex&h=17254550&indiv=try.">http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1910USCenIndex&h=17254550&indiv=try.</a>] (Other sources include 1900 US Census; New York, State

<sup>[135]</sup> U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (see note 130).

12. **ADELAIDE**<sup>4</sup> **IVES** (William<sup>3</sup>, William<sup>2</sup>, Joseph<sup>1</sup>) was born about 1851 in Dutchess County. [136] She married Alexander Robb in 1871. [137]

Children of Alexander Robb and Adelaide Ives:

- i. William<sup>5</sup> Robb was born in 1874 in Dutchess County.<sup>[138]</sup>
- ii. Alexander<sup>5</sup> Robb was born in 1876 in New York.<sup>[139]</sup>
- iii. Charles David<sup>5</sup> Robb was born in 1877 in New York City. [140]
- iv. George E<sup>5</sup> Robb was born in August 1883 in New York. [141]
- v. Ruth<sup>5</sup> Robb was born in August 1893 in New Jersey.<sup>[142]</sup>
- 13. **CHARLES**<sup>4</sup> **IVES** (William<sup>3</sup>, William<sup>2</sup>, Joseph<sup>1</sup>) was born in November 1853 in Orange County, New York<sup>[143]</sup> and he died in 1927. He was buried in Beacon (Saint Luke's Cemetery).<sup>[144]</sup> He married Laura A Chase on 5 December 1881 in Fishkill Landing, Dutchess County, New York (at the Methodist Parsonage, by Rev A Ostrander).<sup>[145]</sup>

Children of Charles Ives and Laura A Chase:

- i. Robert C<sup>5</sup> Ives was born on 12 August 1882 in Matteawan, New York and he died in 1957. He was buried in Beacon (Saint Luke's Church Cemetery). [146] He married Clara J (Unknown).
- ii. Lulu<sup>5</sup> Ives was born in October 1888 in New York. [147]
- 14. **WILLIAM**<sup>4</sup> **IVES** (William<sup>3</sup>, William<sup>2</sup>, Joseph<sup>1</sup>) was born about August 1854 in Orange County<sup>[148]</sup> and he died before September 1884 (Susan was listed as a widow in the (undated) class

<sup>[136]</sup> New York, State Census, 1865 (see note 81).

<sup>[137]</sup> Ancestry.com, New York, State Census, 1875: Record for Adalade Robb, listed as daughter of William Ives. [See <a href="http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7250&h=1365623411&indiv=try">http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7250&h=1365623411&indiv=try</a>.] (Other sources include 1900 US Census.)

<sup>[138]</sup> New York, State Census, 1875 (see note 137).

<sup>[139]</sup> Ancestry.com and The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, 1880 US Census: New York City, New York, New York; Roll: 885; Page: 218D; Enumeration District: 387, Record for Alexander Robb. [See <a href="http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6742&h=38977203&indiv=try">http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6742&h=38977203&indiv=try</a>.]

<sup>[140] 1880</sup> US Census (see note 139).

<sup>[141]</sup> Ancestry.com, 1910 US Census: Little Falls, Passaic, New Jersey; Roll: T624\_904; Page: 5B; Enumeration District: 0065; FHL microfilm: 1374917, Record for Adelaide Robb. [See <a href="http://search.ancestry.com/cgibin/sse.dll?db=7884&h=16667638&indiv=try">http://search.ancestry.com/cgibin/sse.dll?db=7884&h=16667638&indiv=try</a>.] (Other sources include 1900 US Census.)

<sup>[142] 1910</sup> US Census (see note 141).

<sup>[143]</sup> New York, State Census, 1865 (see note 81).

<sup>[144]</sup> Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current: Find A Grave Memorial# 117938143, Record for Charles Ives. [See http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=FindAGraveUS&h=64528317&indiv=try.]

<sup>[145]</sup> Fishkill Standard: Issued dated 17 Dec 1881, Married; Ives-Chase; At the Methodist Parsonage, Fishkill Landing, Dec 5th [1881] by Rev A Ostrander, Charles Ives and Laura A Chase, both of Matteawan. (Other sources include 1900 US Census.)

<sup>[146]</sup> Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current: Find A Grave Memorial# 117911756, Record for Robert C Ives. [See <a href="http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=FindAGraveUS&h=64082240&indiv=try.">http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=FindAGraveUS&h=64082240&indiv=try.</a>]

<sup>[147]</sup> Ancestry.com, 1910 US Census: Fishkill, Dutchess, New York; Roll: T624\_936; Page: 8B; Enumeration District: 0047; FHL microfilm: 1374949, Record for Charles Ives. [See <a href="http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1910USCenIndex&h=17255216&indiv=try.">http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1910USCenIndex&h=17255216&indiv=try.</a>] (Other sources include 1900 US Census.)

<sup>[148]</sup> New York, State Census, 1865 (see note 81).

list; and she died in Sep 1884, so he died prior). [149] He married Susan Mann about 1877 (estimated, noting she was unmarried in her father's household in 1875, and had a child in 1879). [150]

Child of William Ives and Susan Mann:

- i. Irving<sup>5</sup> Ives was born in 1879 in New York.<sup>[151]</sup>
- 15. **CHRISTINA**<sup>4</sup> **CHERRY** (Ann Maria<sup>3</sup>, William<sup>2</sup>, Joseph<sup>1</sup>) was born about 1853 in Rensselaer County, New York, or in Matteawan, New York, or in Massachusetts (record of her death at Bridgeport says she was born at Matteawan, and yields a calculated date of 6 Mar 1861, a date that is surely wrong, probably by some number of years exactly)<sup>[152]</sup> and she died on 28 February 1891 in Bridgeport, Fairfield County, Connecticut.<sup>[153]</sup> She married Albert A Lounsberry about 1871 (Albert was apparently single in 1870; they had a child in 1872).<sup>[154]</sup> He was the son of Marcus D Lonsberry and Amanda J Hedges, born in 1850 in New York,<sup>[155]</sup> and he died on 14 November 1919 in Middletown, New York.<sup>[156]</sup>

Children of Albert A Lounsberry and Christina Cherry:

- 27. i. William Charles<sup>5</sup> Lounsberry was born in 1872 in Dutchess County and he died on 1 February 1934 in Middletown, Orange County, New York.
- 28. ii. Marcus D<sup>5</sup> Lonsberry was born in August 1876 in New York and he died on 21 November 1948 in Beacon.
  - iii. Joseph<sup>5</sup> Lounsbury was born in 1878 in New York<sup>[157]</sup> and he died in 1972.
- 29. iv. Arthur Tieal<sup>5</sup> Lonsberry was born on 18 July 1880 in Beacon and he died in September 1968.
- 30. v. Maude Amanda<sup>5</sup> Lonsbury was born in April 1881 in New York and she died on 27 January 1960.

<sup>[149]</sup> Arthur C. M. Kelly, Early Records of Matteawan Methodist Church, 1862 - 1920: Page 74, Item 4115, [List, Class No. 2], Susan Ives, widow, Glenham Rd., daughter] of above [Michael Mann, Julia A. Mann].

<sup>[150]</sup> Arthur C. M. Kelly, Early Records of Matteawan Methodist Church, 1862 - 1920: Page 64, Item 3544, [Member List]; married; died 15 Sep 1884.

<sup>[151]</sup> Ancestry.com and The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, 1880 US Census: Matteawan, Dutchess, New York; Roll: 824; Page: 162C; Enumeration District: 037, Record for William Ives. [See <a href="http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6742&h=1593486&indiv=try.">http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6742&h=1593486&indiv=try.</a>]

<sup>[152]</sup> Ancestry.com, New York, State Census, 1875: Dutchess County, Fishkill ED 01, Page 39, Family No. 360, Record for Albert Lounsbury Family. [See <a href="http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7250&h=1365620835&indiv=try">http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7250&h=1365620835&indiv=try</a>.] (Other sources include Connecticut, Fairfield, Bridgeport, Vital Records.)

<sup>[153]</sup> Ancestry.com, U.S. City Directories, 1821-1989: Bridgeport, Connecticut Directory, 1891; List of Deaths in Bridgeport, last page (un-numbered), Record for Christina Lonsberry, died Feb. 28, age 29. [See <a href="https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2469&h=1252823195&indiv=try">https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2469&h=1252823195&indiv=try</a>.] (Other sources include New York, State Census, 1892; Connecticut, Fairfield, Bridgeport, Vital Records.)

<sup>[154]</sup> Ancestry.com, Massachusetts, Marriage Records, 1840-1915: New England Historic Genealogical Society; Boston, Massachusetts; Massachusetts Vital Records, 1911–1915. (Other sources include Connecticut, Fairfield, Bridgeport, Vital Records; New York, State Census, 1875.)

<sup>[155]</sup> Ancestry.com, New York, State Census, 1855: Newburgh ED 4, Record for Marcus Lounsbury. [See <a href="http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7181&h=1654094735&indiv=try">http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7181&h=1654094735&indiv=try</a>.] (Other sources include New York, State Census, 1892; 1880 US Census; 1900 US Census; and 2 more.)

<sup>[156]</sup> Ancestry.com, New York, Death Index, 1852-1956: New York Department of Health; Albany, NY; NY State Death Index, 1919, Record for Albert A. Lonsberry. [See <a href="https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61535&h=4102784&indiv=try">https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61535&h=4102784&indiv=try</a>.]

<sup>[157]</sup> Ancestry.com and The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, 1880 US Census: Fishkill, Dutchess, New York; Roll: 824; Page: 142D; Enumeration District: 036, Record for Albert Lounsbury. [See <a href="https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6742&h=1980754&indiv=try.">https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6742&h=1980754&indiv=try.</a>]

- 31. vi. Harry Augustus<sup>5</sup> Lonsberry was born on 22 June 1886 in Beacon and he died on 13 May 1965 in New York.
- 32. vii. Bertha<sup>5</sup> Lonsberry was born on 15 September 1890 in New York and she died on 26 April 1990 in Cass County, Minnesota.
- 16. **SARAH ELIZABETH**<sup>4</sup> **TICEHURST** (Ann Maria<sup>3</sup>, William<sup>2</sup>, Joseph<sup>1</sup>) was born on 26 June 1855 in Matteawan (her birth year in the Family Bible is smudged, the best reading is 1855, and that is consistent with her death cert and with the census records) and she died on 7 April 1916 in Beacon. She was buried in Beacon (St. Luke's Cemetery).<sup>[158]</sup> She married Charles W Vanvort in 1872.<sup>[159]</sup>

Child of Charles W Vanvort and Sarah Elizabeth Ticehurst:

- i. Edith E<sup>5</sup> Vanvort was born in May 1876 in New York.<sup>[160]</sup>
- 17. **FREDERICK**<sup>4</sup> **TICEHURST** (Ann Maria<sup>3</sup>, William<sup>2</sup>, Joseph<sup>1</sup>) was born on 6 August 1857 in Matteawan and he died on 25 June 1928 in Beacon (43 Vail Ave). He was buried in Beacon (St. Luke's Cemetery). [161] He married Calista Jane Brundage on 23 December 1880 in Matteawan. [162]

Children of Frederick Ticehurst and Calista Jane Brundage:

- i. George H<sup>5</sup> Ticehurst was born on 22 November 1881 in Matteawan and he died on 8 December 1883 in Matteawan. He was buried in Matteawan (St. Luke's).<sup>[163]</sup>
- ii. Everett<sup>5</sup> Ticehurst was born on 17 June 1888 in Beacon (the city of Beacon was not created until some years later)<sup>[164]</sup> and he died on 5 August 1960 in Beacon. He was buried in Beacon (Saint

<sup>[158]</sup> New York, State Dept. of Health, Bureau of Vital Statistics, Albany, NY: Death Certificate, 23007, Sarah E (Ticehurst) Van Vort, 7 Apr 1917.

<sup>[159]</sup> Fishkill Standard: Issue Dated 08 APR 1916, Mrs. Sarah Ticehurst Van Vort, aged 61 years, wife of Charles W. VanVort, died Friday at home on Chursh street. (Other sources include 1900 US Census.)

<sup>[160]</sup> Ancestry.com, New York, State Census, 1915: New York State Archives; Albany, New York; State Population Census Schedules, 1915; Election District: 01; Assembly District: 01; City: Beacon; County: Dutchess; Page: 12, Record for Chas W Van Vort mis-indexed as 'Van Poort'. [See <a href="http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1915NYStateCensus&h=12918354&indiv=try">http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1915NYStateCensus&h=12918354&indiv=try</a>.] (Other sources include 1900 US Census; 1910 US Census.)

<sup>[161]</sup> New York, State Dept. of Health, Bureau of Vital Statistics, Albany, NY: Death Certificate, 35319, Frederick Ticehurst, 25 June 1928. See also City of Beacon Vital Records reg. no. 77. (Other sources include Newburgh News.)

<sup>[162]</sup> New York, State Dept. of Health, Bureau of Vital Statistics, Albany, NY: Death Certificate, 46480, Calista Jane (Brundage) Ticehurst, Beacon, Dutchess, New York, 27 Aug 1930. See also City of Beacon Vital Records, reg. no. 98. (Other sources include Ticehurst Family Records; New York, Dutchess County, Town of Fishkill, Registrar of Vital Statistics; 1900 US Census; and 2 more.)

<sup>[163]</sup> New York, Dutchess County, Town of Fishkill, Registrar of Vital Statistics: Death Certificate, Reg. No. 163, George H. Ticehurst, 8 Dec 1883. (Other sources include Old gravestones of Dutchess County, New York: nineteen thousand inscriptions.)

<sup>[164]</sup> Ancestry.com, New York, New York Guard Service Cards, 1906-1918, 1940-1948: New York State Archives; Albany, New York; Collection: New York, New York Guard Service Cards and Enlistment Records, 1906-1918, 1940-1948; Series: B2000; Film Number: 23, Record for Everett Ticehurst. [See <a href="http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=NYGuardServCarEnlRec&h=379757&indiv=try">http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=NYGuardServCarEnlRec&h=379757&indiv=try</a>.] (Other sources include World War I Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918; Ticehurst, William, 1800 - 1871, Family Record; 1900 US Census; and 8 more.)

Luke's Church Cemetery). [165] He married Marian Smith on 24 March 1917 in first presbyterian, Newburgh, Orange County, New York. [166]

18. **ALBERT**<sup>4</sup> **TICEHURST** (Ann Maria<sup>3</sup>, William<sup>2</sup>, Joseph<sup>1</sup>) was born on 1 January 1862 in Matteawan and he died on 27 May 1901 in Matteawan. He was buried in Beacon (Fairview Cemetery). He married first[?] Mary Ella White on 10 November 1881 in Matteawan (at the M. E. Parsonage). He married second[?] (unknown).

Children of Albert Ticehurst and Mary Ella White:

- i. Bertha Della<sup>5</sup> Ticehurst was born on 10 December 1882 in Matteawan (dec 12th, according to her obituary)<sup>[169]</sup> and she died on 16 September 1968 in Beacon (Highland Hospital). She was buried in Cold Spring, Putnam County, New York.<sup>[170]</sup> She married George Alexander Thomas on 5 March 1905 in Matteawan (by George H. Toop, Clergyman [St. Luke's], witnessed by Fred Ives).<sup>[171]</sup>
- ii. Charles Wesley<sup>5</sup> Ticehurst was born on 5 February 1888 in Matteawan<sup>[172]</sup> and he died on 17 January 1890 in Matteawan. He was buried in Matteawan. <sup>[173]</sup>
- iii. Florence Doris<sup>5</sup> Ticehurst was born on 22 June 1890 in Matteawan<sup>[174]</sup> and she died on 21 November 1969 in Cornwall, New York.<sup>[175]</sup> She married George Lewis Griffin on 24 January 1916 in Beacon (by Wallace H. Carver, Clergyman, Beacon).<sup>[176]</sup>

<sup>[165]</sup> Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current: Find A Grave Memorial# 117016246, Record for Everett Ticehurst, entry and photo by 'Doug'. [See <a href="http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=FindAGraveUS&h=70953194&indiv=try.">http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=FindAGraveUS&h=70953194&indiv=try.</a>]

<sup>[166]</sup> New York, State Dept. of Health, Bureau of Vital Statistics, Albany, NY: Index Extracts, Ticehurst Marriages, 1881-1940. (Other sources include Ticehurst, William, 1800 - 1871, Family Record; 1920 US Census; U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current.)

<sup>[167]</sup> New York, State Dept. of Health, Bureau of Vital Statistics, Albany, NY: Death Certificate, 23395, Albert Ticehurst, 27 May 1901. See also City of Beacon Vital Records Reg. No. 539. (Other sources include U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current; Fairview Cemetery, Sexton's Register.)

<sup>[168]</sup> New York, Westchester County, Town of Cortlandt, Registrar of Vital Statistics: Death Certificate, Mary White Ticehurst, Oct 4 1941, at Montrose. (Other sources include New York, Dutchess County, Town of Fishkill, Registrar of Vital Statistics; Fishkill Standard; 1900 US Census; and 3 more.)

<sup>[169]</sup> New York, State Dept. of Health, Bureau of Vital Statistics, Albany, NY: Marriage Certificate, 4271, Bertha Della Ticehurst and George Alexander Thomas, 5 March 1905. (Other sources include Ticehurst Family Records; Poughkeepsie Journal, Poughkeepsie, New York (online archive); 1940 US Census; and 6 more.)

<sup>[170]</sup> Poughkeepsie Journal, Poughkeepsie, New York (online archive): Mrs. Thomas of Fishkill, 85; Tuesday, Sep. 17 1968, Page 19, Daughter of the late William and Mary (White) Ticehurst, died Monday (16 Sep 1968).

<sup>[171]</sup> New York, State Dept. of Health, Bureau of Vital Statistics, Albany, NY (see note 169).

<sup>[172]</sup> New York, Dutchess County, Town of Fishkill, Registrar of Vital Statistics: Birth Certificate, Reg. No. 1119, Charles Wesley Ticehurst, 5 Feb 1888. (Other sources include Ticehurst Family Records; New York, State Dept. of Health, Bureau of Vital Statistics, Albany, NY.)

<sup>[173]</sup> New York, Dutchess County, Town of Fishkill, Registrar of Vital Statistics: Death Certificate, Reg. No. 1258, Charles Wesley Ticehurst, 17 Jan 1890.

<sup>[174]</sup> New York, Dutchess County, Town of Fishkill, Registrar of Vital Statistics: Birth Certificate, Reg. No. 1704, Florence Ticehurst, 22 Jun 1890. (Other sources include 1920 US Census; 1900 US Census; 1910 US Census; and 4 more.)

<sup>[175]</sup> Fairview Cemetery, Sexton's Register: Extracts of Ticehurst and White entries in register and deed book.
[176] New York, State Dept. of Health, Bureau of Vital Statistics, Albany, NY: Marriage Certificate, 985, George Lewis Griffin and Florence Doris Ticehurst, 26 Jan 1916. (Other sources include 1920 US Census; Ticehurst Family Records.)

- iv. William Henry<sup>5</sup> Ticehurst was born on 4 March 1893 in Matteawan, [177] baptized on 13 March 1904 in Matteawan (by George Herbert Toop, Rector, St; Luke's Church; Sponsors Margaret Kennedy, Fred Ticehurst, "and mother") and he died on 30 December 1961 in Danbury, Fairfield County, Connecticut (age: 68 Years). He was buried in Bethel, Fairfield County, Connecticut (Elmwood Cemetery). [178] He married Estella White on 22 August 1915 in Newburgh, Orange County, New York (at St. George's (Episcopal) Church, By William H Weldrum, minister-in-charge, Witnessed by C. Clifford Decker and Helene Decker). [179]
- v. Claude Vincent<sup>5</sup> Ticehurst was born on 16 June 1899 in Matteawan<sup>[180]</sup> and he died on 14 March 1956 in Danbury (age: 56 Years). He was buried in Bethel (Elmwood Cemetery).<sup>[181]</sup> He married (unknown) on 28 July 1921 in Beacon.<sup>[182]</sup>
- 19. **IDA MAY**<sup>4</sup> **TICEHURST** (Ann Maria<sup>3</sup>, William<sup>2</sup>, Joseph<sup>1</sup>) was born on 9 March 1866 in Matteawan and she died on 20 August 1924 in Peekskill, Westchester County, New York. She was buried in Cedar Hill, Montrose, Westchester County, New York. She married Robert Gale Odell on 14 December 1895 in Fishkill-on-Hudson, Dutchess County, New York. [183]

Children of Robert Gale Odell and Ida May Ticehurst:

- i. Morris Gale<sup>5</sup> Odell was born on 19 March 1897 in Peekskill. He married (unknown) about 1922.<sup>[184]</sup>
- ii. Edith A<sup>5</sup> Odell was born on 1 September 1898 in Peekskill, New York<sup>[185]</sup> and she died on 10 January 1990 (age: 91).<sup>[186]</sup> She married Charles Lewis Cole.<sup>[187]</sup>
- 20. **Leonard Ticehurst** (Ann Maria<sup>3</sup>, William<sup>2</sup>, Joseph<sup>1</sup>) was born on 15 January 1868 in Matteawan<sup>[188]</sup> and he died on 14 September 1908 in Matteawan (age: 40-8-29). He was buried in

<sup>[177]</sup> New York, State Dept. of Health, Bureau of Vital Statistics, Albany, NY: Marriage Certificate, 15064, William H Ticehurst and Estella White, 21 Aug 1915. (Other sources include Connecticut, Fairfield, Danbury, Vital Records; 1930 US Census; 1940 US Census; and 9 more.)

<sup>[178]</sup> Connecticut, Fairfield, Danbury, Vital Records: Death Certificate, William Henry Ticehurst, 30 Dec 1961.

<sup>[179]</sup> New York, State Dept. of Health, Bureau of Vital Statistics, Albany, NY (see note 177).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>[180]</sup> New York, State Dept. of Health, Bureau of Vital Statistics, Albany, NY: Death Certificate, 7001, Margaret Ticehurst, 15 Feb 1922. (Other sources include Ticehurst Family Records; 1900 US Census; 1910 US Census; and 8 more.)

<sup>[181]</sup> Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current: Find A Grave Memorial# 143503878, Record for Claude V Ticehurst, Elmwood Cemetery, photo by Joy Ann Strasser.

<sup>[182]</sup> New York, State Dept. of Health, Bureau of Vital Statistics, Albany, NY (see note 180).

<sup>[183]</sup> New York, State Dept. of Health, Bureau of Vital Statistics, Albany, NY: Death Certificate, 46683, Ida May (Ticehurst) Odell, 20 Aug 1924. (Other sources include U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current; Fishkill Standard.) [184] Ancestry.com, New York, State Census, 1925: New York State Archives; Albany, New York; State Population Census Schedules, 1925; Election District: 10; Assembly District: 03; City: Cortlandt; County: Westchester; Page: 40, Record for Morris G Odell. [See <a href="http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1925NYStateCensus&h=20358149&indiv=try.">http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1925NYStateCensus&h=20358149&indiv=try.</a>]

<sup>[185]</sup> Ancestry.com, New York, State Census, 1925: New York State Archives; Albany, New York; State Population Census Schedules, 1925; Election District: 11; Assembly District: 03; City: Cortlandt; County: Westchester; Page: 13, Record for Lewis Cole. [See <a href="http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-">http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-</a>

bin/sse.dll?db=1925NYStateCensus&h=20362889&indiv=try.] (Other sources include U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007; 1900 US Census; New York, State Census, 1915; and 4 more.)

[186] Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007: SSN 060525243, Record for Edith Odell Cole; 21 Aug 1972: Name listed as EDITH ODELL COLE; 03 Jun 1993: Name listed as EDITH O COLE. [See http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=Numident&h=35448775&indiv=try.]

<sup>[187]</sup> New York, State Dept. of Health, Bureau of Vital Statistics, Albany, NY (see note 183).

<sup>[188]</sup> New York, State Dept. of Health, Bureau of Vital Statistics, Albany, NY: Marriage Certificate, 528, Leonard Ticehurst and Jennie A Dakin, 18 Sep 1891, Matteawan. See also Town of Fishkill Vital Records. (Other sources

Matteawan (St. Luke's Cemetery).<sup>[189]</sup> He married Jennie A Dakin on 18 September 1890 in Matteawan (the marriage was performed by J. Ackerman, Pastor, Methodist Episcopal Church, witnessed by Henry Ticehurst).<sup>[190]</sup>

Child of Leonard Ticehurst and Jennie A Dakin:

- i. Earl Dakin<sup>5</sup> Ticehurst was born in February 1892 in New York and he died on 5 March 1901 in Matteawan. He was buried in Beacon (St. Luke's Cemetery).<sup>[191]</sup>
- 21. **Henry E**<sup>4</sup> **Ticehurst** (Ann Maria<sup>3</sup>, William<sup>2</sup>, Joseph<sup>1</sup>) was born on 18 December 1869 in Dutchess County (the Bible entry appears to be 1869 / 1870 written over each other; given that he listed as a December birth in the 1870 Census, "1869" must be correct)<sup>[192]</sup> and he died on 26 June 1950 in Syracuse, Onondaga County, New York (at his home 125 Durston Ave.; OR at hospital at Marcy).<sup>[193]</sup> He married May L Shriver on 26 April 1894 in Cold Spring (recorded in Family Bible as "Thursday April 26th 6 30/PM Cold Spring"; April 26th was a Thursday in 1894).<sup>[194]</sup>

Children of Henry E Ticehurst and May L Shriver:

- i. Phyllis M<sup>5</sup> Ticehurst was born on 17 January 1895 in Matteawan and she died in August 1978 in Syracuse (age: 83).<sup>[195]</sup>
- ii. Martha A<sup>5</sup> Ticehurst was born on 7 December 1896 in Matteawan and she died in February 1976 in Syracuse (age: 79).<sup>[196]</sup> She married Jesse Sharpe on 7 April 1913 in German Flatts, New York.<sup>[197]</sup>

include Ticehurst, William, 1800 - 1871, Family Record; New York, State Census, 1875; 1880 US Census; and 4 more.)

<sup>[189]</sup> New York, State Dept. of Health, Bureau of Vital Statistics, Albany, NY: Death Certificate, 40066, Leonard Ticehurst, 14 Sep 1908. See also Town of Fishkill, Reg. No. 528. (Other sources include U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current.)

<sup>[190]</sup> New York, State Dept. of Health, Bureau of Vital Statistics, Albany, NY: Death Certificate, 34535, Jennie A. Ticehurst, 17 Jun 1933. (Other sources include 1900 US Census.)

<sup>[191]</sup> Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current: Find A Grave Memorial# 28550008 and 30027649, Record for Earl Dakin Ticehurst and Verne Hobson Ticehurst. [See <a href="http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=FindAGraveUS&h=98938622&indiv=try">http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=FindAGraveUS&h=98938622&indiv=try</a>.]

<sup>[192]</sup> Ancestry.com, 1920 US Census: Syracuse Ward 4, Onondaga, New York; Roll: T625\_1247; Page: 8B; Enumeration District: 132; Image: 695, Record for Henry E Ticehurst. (Other sources include Ticehurst, William, 1800 - 1871, Family Record; New York, State Census, 1875; 1870 US Census; and 5 more.)

<sup>[193]</sup> Syracuse Herald, Syracuse, New York (online archive): Mrs. Mary S. Ticehurst (Obituary), Syracuse Herald-American Issue dated Sunday, June 9, 1957, Page 34, Mary Ticehurst, widow of Henry Ticehurst, died last night. (Other sources include 1940 US Census; Syracuse Post Standard, Syracuse, New York (online archive).)

<sup>[194]</sup> Syracuse Post Standard, Syracuse, New York (online archive): Deaths / Henry E. Ticehurst, in Issue Dated 27 June 1950, Henry E. Ticehurst died yesterday... Survived by wife May Shriver Ticehurst etc... Burial in Woodlawn Cemetery. (Other sources include Ticehurst, William, 1800 - 1871, Family Record; 1900 US Census.)

<sup>[195]</sup> Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index: Number: 074-09-3420; Issue State: New York; Issue Date: Before 1951, Record for Phyllis Ticehurst. [See <a href="http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=ssdi&h=62555925&indiv=try.">http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=ssdi&h=62555925&indiv=try.</a>]

<sup>[196]</sup> Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index: Number: 134-10-2178; Issue State: New York; Issue Date: Before 1951, Record for Martha Sharp. [See <a href="http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=ssdi&h=56416526&indiv=try.">http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=ssdi&h=56416526&indiv=try.</a>] [197] Ancestry.com, New York State, Marriage Index, 1881-1967: New York State Department of Health; Albany, NY, USA; New York State Marriage Index, Record for Martha Ticehurst, Certificate Number: 13697. [See <a href="http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61632&h=5344862&indiv=try.">http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61632&h=5344862&indiv=try.</a>] (Other sources include 1930 US Census; 1940 US Census; Syracuse Post Standard, Syracuse, New York (online archive).)

22. MARIA E.<sup>4</sup> MOSHER (Mary Elizabeth<sup>3</sup>, William<sup>2</sup>, Joseph<sup>1</sup>) was born in February 1865 in Tioranda, Fishkill, Dutchess County, New York<sup>[198]</sup> and she died on 14 August 1937 in Beacon (Highland Hospital).<sup>[199]</sup> She married John J Ormerod on 20 May 1885 in Fishkill, Dutchess County, New York (his name indexed as 'Amerod').<sup>[200]</sup> He was the son of Richard Ormerad and Ann J (Unknown), born in August 1854 in New York,<sup>[201]</sup> and he died between 1930 and 1937 (between 1930 - 1937: he is listed in 1930 census, not mentioned as surviving his wife in her obit).<sup>[202]</sup>

Children of John J Ormerod and Maria E. Mosher:

- 33. i. Mary E<sup>5</sup> Ormerod was born in November 1887 in New York and she died on 10 August 1967 in New York.
  - ii. Harold Richard<sup>5</sup> Ormerod was born on 8 September 1889 in Matteawan and he died in 1973. He was buried in Beacon (Fairview Cemetery).<sup>[203]</sup> He married (unknown) in 1916 (married in 1916: age at first marriage, 26; "M[arried]" in 1920, wife not in the same household).<sup>[204]</sup>
  - iii. Dorothy<sup>5</sup> Ormerod was born on 13 January 1900 in Matteawan and she died in February 1990 (age: 90).<sup>[205]</sup> She married Jesse Benjamin on 29 October 1927 in Beacon (Helen's sister, "Mrs. Jesse Benjamin" survived her).<sup>[206]</sup>

<u>bin/sse.dll?db=7667&h=48418507&indiv=try</u>.] (Other sources include 1900 US Census; 1910 US Census; New York, State Census, 1915; and 4 more.)

https://www.newspapers.com/image/114607773/?article=cfb837f9-bf8d-4ca8-bab0-

fa2166c41a7e&focus=0.17670447,0.43569693,0.29521754,0.563593&xid=2378, Record for Maria Ormerod. [See \$\$https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=520215181&indiv=try.]\$ (Other sources include 1930 US Census.)

<sup>[198]</sup> Ancestry.com and The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, 1880 US Census: Burnesville, Dutchess, New York; Roll: 824; Page: 166D; Enumeration District: 037, Record for James P. Moshier. [See <a href="https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6742&h=1508317&indiv=try">https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6742&h=1508317&indiv=try</a>.] (Other sources include Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current; 1900 US Census; 1910 US Census; and 8 more.)

[199] Ancestry.com, New York, Death Index, 1852-1956: New York Department of Health; Albany, NY; NY State Death Index, Record for Maria E. Ormerod. [See <a href="https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61535&h=3886260&indiv=try">https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61535&h=3886260&indiv=try</a>.] (Other sources include Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current.)

<sup>[200]</sup> Ancestry.com, New York State, Marriage Index, 1881-1967: New York State Department of Health; Albany, NY, USA; New York State Marriage Index, 1885, Record for Maria E. Mosher. [See <a href="http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61632&h=2851421&indiv=try">http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61632&h=2851421&indiv=try</a>.] (Other sources include 1900 US Census.)

<sup>[201]</sup> Ancestry.com, 1860 US Census: Castleton, Richmond, New York; Roll: M653\_850; Page: 51; Family History Library Film: 803850, Record for John J Ormerod. [See <a href="http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-">http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-</a>

<sup>[202]</sup> Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current: Poughkeepsie Eagle-News; Publication Date: 16 Aug 1937; Publication Place: Poughkeepsie, New York, United States of America; URL:

<sup>[203]</sup> Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current: Memorial 187027940, Record for Harold Richard Ormerod. [See <a href="https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60525&h=151028220&indiv=try">https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60525&h=151028220&indiv=try</a>.]

<sup>[204]</sup> Ancestry.com, 1920 US Census: Beacon Ward 4, Dutchess, New York; Roll: T625\_1097; Page: 5A; Enumeration District: 11, Record for John Ormerod. [See <a href="http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-">http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-</a>

bin/sse.dll?db=6061&h=31349549&indiv=try.] (Other sources include 1930 US Census.)

<sup>[205]</sup> Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007: Record for Dorothy O Benjamin. [See https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=801097603&indiv=try.]

<sup>[206]</sup> Ancestry.com, New York State, Marriage Index, 1881-1967: New York State Department of Health; Albany, NY, USA; New York State Marriage Index, Record for Dorothy Ormerod. [See <a href="https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61632&h=2377910&indiv=try">https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61632&h=2377910&indiv=try</a>.] (Other sources include Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current.)

- iv. Helen<sup>5</sup> Ormerod was born on 31 December 1902 in Beacon and she died in 1976 in Newburgh (age: 73). She was buried in Beacon.<sup>[207]</sup>
- 23. MARTHA<sup>4</sup> CAVANAUGH (Phoebe Jane<sup>3</sup>, William<sup>2</sup>, Joseph<sup>1</sup>) was born in March 1856 in Massachusetts.<sup>[208]</sup> She married Howard Ormsbee in 1879.<sup>[209]</sup>

Children of Howard Ormsbee and Martha Cavanaugh:

- i. Irving E<sup>5</sup> Ormsbee was born in July 1880 in Massachusetts. [210]
- ii. Roland C<sup>5</sup> Ormsbee was born in December 1886 in New York.<sup>[211]</sup>
- iii. Gertrude<sup>5</sup> Ormsbee was born in August 1888 in New York.<sup>[212]</sup>
- 24. **ADA**<sup>4</sup> **TICEHURST** (Phoebe Jane<sup>3</sup>, William<sup>2</sup>, Joseph<sup>1</sup>) was born in July 1868 in Dutchess County<sup>[213]</sup> and she died on 19 October 1951 in Middletown, Middlesex County, Connecticut (age: 88 Years).<sup>[214]</sup> She married Frank H McLaughlin on 23 August 1890 in Fishkill.<sup>[215]</sup>

Child of Frank H McLaughlin and Ada Ticehurst:

- i. Ralph G<sup>5</sup> McLaughlin was born in March 1891 in New York and he died on 10 May 1966 in West Haven, New Haven County, Connecticut (age: 75 Years). [216] He married (unknown).
- 25. **FRANK**<sup>4</sup> **TICEHURST** (Phoebe Jane<sup>3</sup>, William<sup>2</sup>, Joseph<sup>1</sup>) was born on 17 December 1870 in Matteawan (or, possibly at Cold Spring)<sup>[217]</sup> and he died on 22 June 1896 in Matteawan. He was buried in Matteawan. He married Amelia V Marriott on 19 March 1893 in Matteawan (by Thomas Burgess, Rector of St Luke's Church, Matteawan).<sup>[219]</sup>

<sup>[207]</sup> Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current: Poughkeepsie Journal; Publication Date: 6 Jul 1976; Publication Place: Poughkeepsie, New York, United States of America; URL:

https://www.newspapers.com/image/115313750/?article=df44f269-3a89-4c97-920a-

 $<sup>2</sup>ff912b75eef\&focus=0.18422614, 0.21003029, 0.34142122, 0.3635291\&xid=2378, Record for John Ormerod. \cite{Seehttps://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843\&h=175837531\&indiv=try.\cite{Seehttps://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=175837531\&indiv=try.\cite{Seehttps://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=175837531&indiv=try.\cite{Seehttps://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=175837531&indiv=try.\cite{Seehttps://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=175837531&indiv=try.\cite{Seehttps://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=175837531&indiv=try.\cite{Seehttps://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=175837531&indiv=try.\cite{Seehttps://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=175837531&indiv=try.\cite{Seehttps://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=175837531&indiv=try.\cite{Seehttps://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=175837531&indiv=try.\cite{Seehttps://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=175837531&indiv=try.\cite{Seehttps://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=175837531&indiv=try.\cite{Seehttps://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=175837531&indiv=try.\cite{Seehttps://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=175837531&indiv=try.\cite{Seehttps://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=175837531&indiv=try.\cite{Seehttps://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=175837531&indiv=try.\cite{Seehttps://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=175837531&indiv=try.\cite{Seehttps://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=175837531&indiv=try.\cite{Seehttps://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=175837531&indiv=try.\cite{Seehttps://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=175837531&indiv=try.\cite{Seehttps://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=175837531&indiv=try.\cite{Seehttps://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=175837531&indiv=try.\cite{Seehttps://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll.\cite{Seehttps://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bi$ 

<sup>[208]</sup> New York, State Census, 1875 (see note 113).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>[209]</sup> Ancestry.com, 1910 US Census: Fishkill, Dutchess, New York; Roll: T624\_936; Page: 12B; Enumeration District: 0047; FHL microfilm: 1374949, Record for Frank H Mc Laughlin. [See <a href="http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1910USCenIndex&h=17255353&indiv=try.">http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1910USCenIndex&h=17255353&indiv=try.</a>] (Other sources include 1900 US Census.)

<sup>[210]</sup> Ancestry.com, New York, State Census, 1892: Dutchess, Fishkill, ED 06, Page 12, Record for Howard Ormsbee. [See <a href="http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1892NYCensus&h=521682&indiv=try.">http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1892NYCensus&h=521682&indiv=try.</a>] (Other sources include 1900 US Census.)

<sup>[211]</sup> New York, State Census, 1892 (see note 210).

<sup>[212]</sup> New York, State Census, 1892 (see note 210).

<sup>[213]</sup> New York, State Census, 1875 (see note 113).

<sup>[214]</sup> Connecticut Department of Health, Connecticut Death Index, 1949-2001: State File # 15148, Record for Ada McLaughlin. [See http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=ct1949-96&h=52086&indiv=try.]

<sup>[215]</sup> New York, State Dept. of Health, Bureau of Vital Statistics, Albany, NY (see note 166).

<sup>[216]</sup> Connecticut Department of Health, Connecticut Death Index, 1949-2001: State File 10902, Record for Ralph G McLaughlin. [See http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=ct1949-96&h=402172&indiv=try.]

<sup>[217]</sup> New York, State Dept. of Health, Bureau of Vital Statistics, Albany, NY (see note 111).

<sup>[218]</sup> New York, State Dept. of Health, Bureau of Vital Statistics, Albany, NY: Death Certificate, 25254, Frank Ticehurst, 22 June 1896.

<sup>[219]</sup> New York, State Dept. of Health, Bureau of Vital Statistics, Albany, NY (see note 111).

Child of Frank Ticehurst and Amelia V Marriott:

- i. Helen M<sup>5</sup> Ticehurst was born on 1 September 1893 in Matteawan<sup>[220]</sup> and she died on 2 January 1953 in San Francisco (age: 58). She married (Unknown) Horstmann.<sup>[221]</sup>
- 26. **ARCHIBALD**<sup>4</sup> **TICEHURST** (Phoebe Jane<sup>3</sup>, William<sup>2</sup>, Joseph<sup>1</sup>) was born on 2 June 1873 in Dutchess County and he died on 29 June 1917 in Kings County, New York (age: 44). [222] He was buried in Beacon (St. Luke's Cemetery). [223] He married Jennie Filts about 1896. [224]

Child of Archibald Ticehurst and Jennie Filts:

- i. Douglas E<sup>5</sup> Ticehurst was born in August 1899 in New York and he died on 3 September 1928 in Kings County (age: 29).<sup>[225]</sup>
- 27. **WILLIAM CHARLES**<sup>5</sup> **LOUNSBERRY** (Christina<sup>4</sup>, Ann Maria<sup>3</sup>, William<sup>2</sup>, Joseph<sup>1</sup>) was born in 1872 in Dutchess County, New York<sup>[226]</sup> and he died on 1 February 1934 in Middletown, Orange County, New York (at his daughter's house). He was buried in Phillipsburg, Orange County, New York (Walkill Cemetery). He married Susan Carter.<sup>[227]</sup>

Child of William Charles Lounsberry and Susan Carter:

- i. Edna M<sup>6</sup> Lonsbury was born in 1901 in United States. [228]
- 28. **MARCUS D**<sup>5</sup> **LONSBERRY** (Christina<sup>4</sup>, Ann Maria<sup>3</sup>, William<sup>2</sup>, Joseph<sup>1</sup>) was born in August 1876 in New York and he died on 21 November 1948 in Beacon, Dutchess County, New York (age: 71). He was buried in Beacon. [229] He married Mary Moreau on 25 November 1897 in Middletown, New York. [230]

<sup>[220]</sup> New York, State Dept. of Health, Bureau of Vital Statistics, Albany, NY: Birth Certificate, 35760, Helen M. Ticehurst, 1 Sep 1893. (Other sources include 1900 US Census.)

<sup>[221]</sup> Ancestry.com, California Death Index, 1940-1997: Date: 1953-01-02, Record for Helen Horstmann; Social Security # 138200351, Mother's Maiden Name Merriott, Father's Surname Ticehurst. [See <a href="http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=CAdeath1940&h=3436609&indiv=try">http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=CAdeath1940&h=3436609&indiv=try</a>.]

<sup>[222]</sup> Ancestry.com, New York, New York, Death Index, 1862-1948: Certificate Number 13511, Record for Archie Ticehurst. [See <a href="http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=NYdeathindexes&h=2223801&indiv=try">http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=NYdeathindexes&h=2223801&indiv=try</a>.] (Other sources include U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current.)

<sup>[223]</sup> Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current: Find A Grave Memorial# 117084603, Record for Archie Ticehurst. [See <a href="http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=FindAGraveUS&h=73863626&indiv=try.">http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=FindAGraveUS&h=73863626&indiv=try.</a>]

<sup>[224]</sup> New York, State Dept. of Health, Bureau of Vital Statistics, Albany, NY: Death Certificate, 4908, Jennie Filts Ticehurst, 30 Jan 1929. (Other sources include 1900 US Census.)

<sup>[225]</sup> Ancestry.com, New York, New York, Death Index, 1862-1948: Certificate Number 18432, Record for Douglas Ticehurst. [See <a href="http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=NYdeathindexes&h=3023566&indiv=try.">http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=NYdeathindexes&h=3023566&indiv=try.</a>]

<sup>[226]</sup> Ancestry.com, New York, State Census, 1915: New York State Archives; Albany, New York; State Population Census Schedules, 1915; Election District: 02; Assembly District: 02; City: Middletown Ward 03; County: Orange; Page: 19, Record for William C Lonsbury. [See https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-

<sup>&</sup>lt;u>bin/sse.dll?db=2703&h=5244269&indiv=try</u>.] (Other sources include 1930 US Census; 1880 US Census; New York, State Census, 1875.)

<sup>[227]</sup> Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current: Record for William Charles Lounsbrry. [See <a href="https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60525&h=5874922&indiv=try">https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60525&h=5874922&indiv=try</a>.]

<sup>[228]</sup> New York, State Census, 1915 (see note 226).

<sup>[229]</sup> Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current: Memorial 38110631, Record for Marcus Lounsberry. [See https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60525&h=14900025&indiv=try.]

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>[230]</sup> Ancestry.com, New York State, Marriage Index, 1881-1967: New York State Department of Health; Albany, NY, USA; New York State Marriage Index, 1897, Record for Marcus D Lonsberry and Mary Moreau, Cert Number 22929.

Children of Marcus D Lonsberry and Mary Moreau:

- i. Marcus<sup>6</sup> Lonsberry.
- ii. Ralph A<sup>6</sup> Lonsberry was born in August 1898 in New York. [231]
- iii. Agnes M<sup>6</sup> Lonsberry was born on 12 August 1918 in Beacon and she died on 13 July 1994 in Salt Point, Dutchess County, New York. She married first[?] William E Baker. She married second[?] (unknown).
- 29. **ARTHUR TIEAL**<sup>5</sup> **LONSBERRY** (Christina<sup>4</sup>, Ann Maria<sup>3</sup>, William<sup>2</sup>, Joseph<sup>1</sup>) was born on 18 July 1880 in Beacon<sup>[232]</sup> and he died in September 1968 (age: 88).<sup>[233]</sup> He was buried in Greenfield, Franklin County, Massachusetts.<sup>[234]</sup> He married Olive J Atkins on 1 April 1905 in Montague City, Franklin County, Massachusetts (his parents named as Albert Lonsberry and Christina Tycurs).<sup>[235]</sup>

Children of Arthur Tieal Lonsberry and Olive J Atkins:

- i. Thelma C<sup>6</sup> Lonsberry was born in 1906 in Massachusetts.<sup>[236]</sup>
- ii. Edwin J<sup>6</sup> Lonsberry was born in 1908 in Massachusetts.<sup>[237]</sup>
- iii. Lucretia Ellen<sup>6</sup> Lonsberry was born in 1909 in Massachusetts. She married David R Waite in 1928. [238]
- 30. **MAUDE AMANDA**<sup>5</sup> **LONSBURY** (Christina<sup>4</sup>, Ann Maria<sup>3</sup>, William<sup>2</sup>, Joseph<sup>1</sup>) was born in April 1881 in New York and she died on 27 January 1960. She was buried in Lloyd, Ulster County, New York (Union Cemetery). [239] She married Jesse Lent on 17 January 1899 in Newburgh, New

<sup>[</sup>See <a href="https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61632&h=1672255&indiv=try">https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61632&h=1672255&indiv=try</a>.] (Other sources include 1900 US Census.)

<sup>[231]</sup> Ancestry.com, 1900 US Census: Fishkill, Dutchess, New York; Page: 10; Enumeration District: 0008; FHL microfilm: 1241022, Record for Mark D Lonsberry. [See <a href="https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7602&h=18702013&indiv=try">https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7602&h=18702013&indiv=try</a>.]

<sup>[232]</sup> Massachusetts, Marriage Records, 1840-1915 (see note 154).

<sup>[233]</sup> Ancestry.com, Massachusetts, Death Index, 1901-1980: 1966 - 1970, Haager - Mague, Record for Arthur T Lonsberry. [See <a href="https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=3659&h=592915&indiv=try">https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=3659&h=592915&indiv=try</a>.] (Other sources include Social Security Death Index; U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current.)

<sup>[234]</sup> Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current: MEMORIAL ID 125744041, Record for Arthur T. Lonsberry, wife Olive. [See <a href="https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60525&h=83111205&indiv=try">https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60525&h=83111205&indiv=try</a>.] [235] Massachusetts, Marriage Records, 1840-1915 (see note 154).

<sup>[236]</sup> Ancestry.com, 1940 US Census: Greenfield, Franklin, Massachusetts; Roll: m-t0627-01591; Page: 5A; Enumeration District: 6-20, Record for Arthur J Lonsberry. [See <a href="https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2442&h=89753662&indiv=try">https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2442&h=89753662&indiv=try</a>.] (Other sources include 1910 US Census.)

<sup>[237]</sup> Ancestry.com, 1930 US Census: Greenfield, Franklin, Massachusetts; Page: 23B; Enumeration District: 0013; FHL microfilm: 2340639, Record for Arthur T Lonsberry. [See <a href="https://search.ancestry.com/cgibin/sse.dll?db=6224&h=22578209&indiv=try">https://search.ancestry.com/cgibin/sse.dll?db=6224&h=22578209&indiv=try</a>.] (Other sources include 1910 US Census.)
[238] 1930 US Census (see note 237).

<sup>[239]</sup> Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current: Memorial 34483792, Record for Maude Amanda Lent. [See <a href="https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60525&h=17478146&indiv=try.">https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60525&h=17478146&indiv=try.</a>]

York.<sup>[240]</sup> He was the son of Henry Lent and Emily A Eckert, born in August 1879 in New York,<sup>[241]</sup> and he died on 28 August 1932 in Montgomery County, New York.<sup>[242]</sup>

Children of Jesse Lent and Maude Amanda Lonsbury:

- i. Marguerite V<sup>6</sup> Lent was born in October 1899 in New York.<sup>[243]</sup>
- ii. Myron<sup>6</sup> Lent was born on 7 July 1901 in New York and he died in November 1981 (age: 80). [244] He married Lena Kimbark on 26 May 1923 in Gardiner, New York. [245]
- iii. Mary<sup>6</sup> Lent was born in 1904 in New York. [246]
- iv. Asahel<sup>6</sup> Lent was born in 1909 in Newburgh, Orange County, New York (Savilton). He married Alice Jane Hicks on 20 June 1927 in Newburgh (license dated 20 Jun 1927). [247]
- v. Bessie<sup>6</sup> Lent was born in 1910 in New York. [248]
- vi. Jessie<sup>6</sup> Lent was born in 1912 in New York. <sup>[249]</sup>
- vii. George<sup>6</sup> Lent was born in 1915 in New York.<sup>[250]</sup>
- viii. Ruth<sup>6</sup> Lent was born in 1917 in New York.<sup>[251]</sup>
- ix. Gladys<sup>6</sup> Lent was born in 1920 in New York. [252]
- x. Dorothy<sup>6</sup> Lent was born in 1923 in New York. [253]

<sup>[240]</sup> Ancestry.com, New York State, Marriage Index, 1881-1967: New York State Department of Health; Albany, NY, USA; New York State Marriage Index, 1899, Record for Jesse Lent, Certificate Number 0868, also Maud Lonsberry. [See <a href="https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61632&h=1139516&indiv=try">https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61632&h=1139516&indiv=try</a>.] (Other sources include 1900 US Census.)

<sup>[241]</sup> Ancestry.com and The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, 1880 US Census: Newburgh, Orange, New York; Roll: 911; Page: 514D; Enumeration District: 028, Record for Jesse Lent. [See <a href="https://search.ancestry.com/cgibin/sse.dll?db=6742&h=3502694&indiv=try">https://search.ancestry.com/cgibin/sse.dll?db=6742&h=3502694&indiv=try</a>.] (Other sources include 1900 US Census; 1910 US Census; 1920 US Census; and 1 more.)

<sup>[242]</sup> Ancestry.com, New York, Death Index, 1852-1956: New York Department of Health; Albany, NY; NY State Death Index, 1932, Record for Jesse Lent, Cert 50469. [See <a href="https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61535&h=3432721&indiv=try.">https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61535&h=3432721&indiv=try.</a>]

<sup>[243]</sup> Ancestry.com, 1900 US Census: Plattekill, Ulster, New York; Page: 5; Enumeration District: 0123; FHL microfilm: 1241170, Record for Jessie Lent. [See <a href="https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-">https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-</a>

bin/sse.dll?db=7602&h=53752073&indiv=try.] (Other sources include 1910 US Census.)

<sup>[244]</sup> Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index: Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File, Record for Myron Lent. [See <a href="https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=3693&h=36272066&indiv=try.">https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=3693&h=36272066&indiv=try.</a>]

<sup>[245]</sup> Ancestry.com, New York State, Marriage Index, 1881-1967: New York State Department of Health; Albany, NY, USA; New York State Marriage Index, Record for Myron Lent. [See <a href="https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61632&h=511628&indiv=try">https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61632&h=511628&indiv=try</a>.]

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>[246]</sup> Ancestry.com, 1910 US Census: Newburgh, Orange, New York; Roll: T624\_1060; Page: 7A; Enumeration District: 0067; FHL microfilm: 1375073, Record for Jesse Lent. [See <a href="https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7884&h=19633931&indiv=try.">https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7884&h=19633931&indiv=try.</a>]

<sup>[247]</sup> Ancestry.com, New York, County Marriage Records, 1847-1849, 1907-1936: Orange County, 1926 - 1927, Record for Acil Lent. [See <a href="https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61377&h=639908&indiv=try">https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61377&h=639908&indiv=try</a>.] [248] 1910 US Census (see note 246).

<sup>[249]</sup> Ancestry.com, 1930 US Census: Gardiner, Ulster, New York; Page: 7B; Enumeration District: 0008; FHL microfilm: 2341388, Record for Jesse Lent. [See <a href="https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-">https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-</a>

bin/sse.dll?db=6224&h=46592555&indiv=try.] (Other sources include 1920 US Census.)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>[250]</sup> 1930 US Census (see note 249).

<sup>[251] 1930</sup> US Census (see note 249).

<sup>[252] 1930</sup> US Census (see note 249).

<sup>[253] 1930</sup> US Census (see note 249).

- xi. Mildred<sup>6</sup> Lent was born in 1925 in New York<sup>[254]</sup> and she died in 1994. She married Robert Brooks Speedling. He was the son of Elmer B Speedling and Laura V Fellow, born on 13 June 1917 in Highland County, New York, and he died on 23 January 1989 (age: 71).<sup>[255]</sup>
- 31. **HARRY AUGUSTUS**<sup>5</sup> **LONSBERRY** (Christina<sup>4</sup>, Ann Maria<sup>3</sup>, William<sup>2</sup>, Joseph<sup>1</sup>) was born on 22 June 1886 in Beacon, New York<sup>[256]</sup> and he died on 13 May 1965 in New York (age: 78). He married his second cousin (number 33 in this report) Mary E Ormerod in 1907. She was the daughter of John J Ormerod and Maria E. Mosher, born in November 1887 in New York, and she died on 10 August 1967 in New York (age: 79).

Children of Harry Augustus Lonsberry and Mary E Ormerod:

- i. Harriett C<sup>6</sup> Lounsbury was born in 1909 in New York. [260]
- ii. Patricia M<sup>6</sup> Lounsbury was born in 1913 in New York<sup>[261]</sup> and she died in 2003. She married Vincent Sheely on 5 May 1935 in Beacon.<sup>[262]</sup> He was the son of Simon J Sheeley and Anna M Stanton, born in 1914 in New York, and he died on 2 September 2004 in Rhinebeck (age: 91).<sup>[263]</sup>
- iii. Adeline<sup>6</sup> Lonsberry was born in 1916 in New York.<sup>[264]</sup>

bin/sse.dll?db=2442&h=6569610&indiv=try.] (Other sources include 1930 US Census.)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>[254]</sup> Ancestry.com, 1940 US Census: Lloyd, Ulster, New York; Roll: m-t0627-02795; Page: 9B; Enumeration District: 56-46, Record for Robert Speedling. [See <a href="https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-">https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-</a>

<sup>[255]</sup> Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007: Record for Robert Brooks Speedling. [See <a href="https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=23104288&indiv=try.">https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=23104288&indiv=try.</a>]

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>[256]</sup> Ancestry.com, New York, State Census, 1892: Elimira Ward 6, ED 02, Record for Harry Lonsberry in Letson Lonsberry household. [See <a href="http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=3212&h=1337211&indiv=try">http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=3212&h=1337211&indiv=try</a>.] (Other sources include U.S. World War II Draft Registration Cards, 1942; 1900 US Census; 1910 US Census; and 5 more.) <sup>[257]</sup> Ancestry.com, New York State, Death Index, 1957-1968: New York State Department of Health; Albany, NY, USA; New York State Death Index, Record for Harry A Lonsberry. [See <a href="http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61668&h=483678&indiv=try.">http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61668&h=483678&indiv=try.</a>]

<sup>[258]</sup> Ancestry.com, 1900 US Census: Matteawan, Dutchess, New York; Page: 25; Enumeration District: 0010; FHL microfilm: 1241022, Record for Mary E Ormerod. [See <a href="http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7602&h=18710573&indiv=try">http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7602&h=18710573&indiv=try</a>.] (Other sources include 1910 US Census; New York, State Census,

<sup>1915; 1930</sup> US Census; and 1 more.)
[259] Ancestry.com, New York State, Death Index, 1957-1968: New York State Department of Health; Albany, NY, USA: New York State Death Index, 1967. Record for Mary F Lonsberry. [See https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-

USA; New York State Death Index, 1967, Record for Mary E Lonsberry. [See <a href="https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61668&h=221630&indiv=try">https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61668&h=221630&indiv=try</a>.]

[260] Ancestry.com, 1910 US Census: Fishkill, Dutchess, New York; Roll: T624\_936; Page: 4B; Enumeration District:

Ancestry.com, 1910 US Census: Fishkill, Dutchess, New York; Roll: T624\_936; Page: 4B; Enumeration District: 0047; FHL microfilm: 1374949, Record for Harry A Lonsberry. [See <a href="http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7884&h=17255109&indiv=try">http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7884&h=17255109&indiv=try</a>.] (Other sources include New York, State Census, 1915; 1920 US Census.)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>[261]</sup> Ancestry.com, 1940 US Census: Beacon, Dutchess, New York; Roll: m-t0627-02522; Page: 2B; Enumeration District: 14-9, Record for Vincent Shuley. [See <a href="https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-">https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-</a>

<sup>&</sup>lt;u>bin/sse.dll?db=2442&h=4697665&indiv=try</u>.] (Other sources include New York, State Census, 1915; 1930 US Census; 1920 US Census.)

<sup>[262]</sup> Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current: Poughkeepsie Journal; Publication Date: 3 Sep 2004; Publication Place: Poughkeepsie, New York, United States of America; URL:

https://www.newspapers.com/image/114569638/?article=d4f2ecc4-5db6-4217-9d54-

<sup>42</sup>f2ea279021&focus = 0.08214989, 0.5638904, 0.2436028, 0.8389845&xid = 2378, Record for Vincent S. Sheeley. [See \$\$https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=635161142&indiv=try.]

<sup>[263]</sup> Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (see note 262).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>[264]</sup> Ancestry.com, 1920 US Census: Beacon Ward 3, Dutchess, New York; Roll: T625\_1097; Page: 4A; Enumeration District: 9, Record for Harry A Lounsbury. [See <a href="http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6061&h=31347535&indiv=try.">http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6061&h=31347535&indiv=try.</a>] (Other sources include 1930 US Census.)

- iv. Christina Jane<sup>6</sup> Lonsberry was born on 15 October 1925 in Beacon<sup>[265]</sup> and she died on 19 August 1999 (age: 73). She was buried in Beverly Hills, Citrus County, Florida (Fero Memorial Gardens Cemetery).<sup>[266]</sup> She married Michael J. DiCastro on 30 June 1946 in Beacon.<sup>[267]</sup> He was the son of Vincent DiCastro and Mary DiPerno, born on 30 March 1924 in Beacon,<sup>[268]</sup> and he died on 12 June 2009 in Ocala FL (age: 85).<sup>[269]</sup>
- 32. **BERTHA**<sup>5</sup> **LONSBERRY** (Christina<sup>4</sup>, Ann Maria<sup>3</sup>, William<sup>2</sup>, Joseph<sup>1</sup>) was born on 15 September 1890 in New York and she died on 26 April 1990 in Cass County, Minnesota (age: 99).<sup>[270]</sup> She was buried in Walker, Cass County, Minnesota (Evergreen Cemetery).<sup>[271]</sup> She married George F Helgeson on 23 August 1913 in Council Bluffs, Pottawattamie County, Iowa.<sup>[272]</sup>

Children of George F Helgeson and Bertha Lonsberry:

- i. Richard W<sup>6</sup> Helgeson was born in 1915 in Nebraska.<sup>[273]</sup>
- ii. Robert<sup>6</sup> Helgeson was born in 1918 in Nebraska.<sup>[274]</sup>

<sup>[265]</sup> Ancestry.com, New York State, Birth Index, 1881-1942: New York State Department of Health; Albany, NY, USA; New York State Birth Index, 1925, Record for Christina J Lounsberry. [See <a href="http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61667&h=3189003&indiv=try">http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61667&h=3189003&indiv=try</a>.] (Other sources include U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007; U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current; 1930 US Census; and 1 more.)

[266] Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current; Record for Christina L Pettine, [See

<sup>[266]</sup> Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current: Record for Christina J Pettine. [See <a href="http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60525&h=33727736&indiv=try.">http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60525&h=33727736&indiv=try.</a>]

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>[267]</sup> Ancestry.com, New York State, Marriage Index, 1881-1967: New York State Department of Health; Albany, NY, USA; New York State Marriage Index, Record for Michael Dicastro. [See <a href="https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61632&h=5817690&indiv=try">https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61632&h=5817690&indiv=try</a>.]

<sup>[268]</sup> Ancestry.com, New York State, Birth Index, 1881-1942: New York State Department of Health; Albany, NY, USA; New York State Birth Index, Record for Michael DiCastro. [See <a href="https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61667&h=3046587&indiv=try">https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61667&h=3046587&indiv=try</a>.] (Other sources include Web: Obituary Daily Times Index, 1995-2012; U.S., Cemetery and Funeral Home Collection, 1847-Current.)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>[269]</sup> Ancestry.com, U.S., Cemetery and Funeral Home Collection, 1847-Current: Publication Place: Ocala, Florida, USA; URL: http://robertsfuneralhomes.com/book-of-memories/2354174/DiCastro-Michael/service-details.php, Record for Michael J. DiCastro. [See <a href="https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-">https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-</a>

<sup>&</sup>lt;u>bin/sse.dll?db=2190&h=501756692&indiv=try</u>.] (Other sources include Web: Obituary Daily Times Index, 1995-2012.)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>[270]</sup> Ancestry.com, Minnesota, Death Index, 1908-2017: Minnesota Department of Health; St Paul, Minnesota, USA; Minnesota, Death Index, 1908-2017, Record for Bertha Helgeson, died 26 Apr 1990, age 99, born 15 Sep 1890; Certificate Number: 008975, Record Number: 354301. [See <a href="https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-">https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-</a>

bin/sse.dll?db=7316&h=1036494&indiv=try.] (Other sources include U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current.)

[271] Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current: Record for Bertha Helgeson. [See

https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60525&h=49246871&indiv=try.]

<sup>[272]</sup> Ancestry.com, Iowa, Marriage Records, 1880-1945: Iowa Department of Public Health; Des Moines, Iowa; Series Title: Iowa Marriage Records, 1880–1922; Record Type: Marriage, Married at Co. Bluffs, Iowa, Aug 23, 1913, George F Helgeson age 23 and Bertha Lonsberry, age 24, born New York, parents Albert Lonsberry and Christina Cheney. [See <a href="https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=8823&h=1353825348&indiv=try">https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=8823&h=1353825348&indiv=try</a>.]

<sup>[273]</sup> Ancestry.com, 1920 US Census: Omaha Ward 10, Douglas, Nebraska; Roll: T625\_990; Page: 10B; Enumeration District: 111, Record for Bertha Helgeson. [See <a href="https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-">https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-</a>

bin/sse.dll?db=6061&h=18128403&indiv=try.] (Other sources include 1930 US Census.)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>[274]</sup> Ancestry.com, 1940 US Census: Omaha, Douglas, Nebraska; Roll: m-t0627-02275; Page: 4B; Enumeration District: 94-173, Record for Bertha Helgeson. [See <a href="https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2442&h=62896593&indiv=try.">https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2442&h=62896593&indiv=try.</a>] (Other sources include 1920 US Census; 1930 US Census.)

33. **MARY E**<sup>5</sup> **ORMEROD** (Maria E.<sup>4</sup>, Mary Elizabeth<sup>3</sup>, William<sup>2</sup>, Joseph<sup>1</sup>) was born in November 1887 in New York<sup>[275]</sup> and she died on 10 August 1967 in New York (age: 79).<sup>[276]</sup> She married her second cousin, (number 31) Harry Augustus Lonsberry in 1907.

For children of Harry Augustus Lonsberry and Mary E Ormerod, see number 31.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>[275]</sup> 1900 US Census (see note 258).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>[276]</sup> New York State, Death Index, 1957-1968 (see note 259).

(Unknown)	DiPerno	
(Unknown)16	Mary	.36
Ann J30	Dorr	
Charity17	Anna W	. 23
Clara J24	Eckert	
Katherine23	Emily A	. 34
Kathryn23	Fellow	
Sarah A18	Laura V	. 35
Sarah E19, 22	Filts	
Atkins	Jennie	. 32
Olive J33	Frost	
Baker	Ada H	. 21
William E33	Geiser	
Bartley	Nell	. 23
Charlotte Ann17	Griffin	
Benjamin	George Lewis	. 27
Jesse30	Hawthorne	
Brundage	Thomas	. 19
Calista Jane26	Hedges	
Carter	Amanda J	. 25
Susan32	Helgeson	
Cavanaugh	George F	.36
John21, 22	Richard W	
Martha22, 31	Robert	. 36
Mary Frances22	Hicks	
Chase	Alice Jane	. 34
Laura A24	Horstmann	
Cherry	(Unknown)	. 32
Albert E20	lves	
Christina20, 25	Adelaide 19,	24
Floyd20	Ann Maria17,	20
Cole	Anna L	. 23
Charles Lewis28	Annie	. 19
Conklin	Caroline	. 17
Albert20	Charles 18, 19, 22, 23,	24
Cronck	Edith M	. 23
Phebe17	Effie	. 19
Dakin	Emily J	. 18
Jennie A29	Emma	
DiCastro	Everett	
Michael J36	Frank	. 23
Vincent 36	Frank \M	23

Frederick	19, 23	Bertha	26, 36
George W P	18	Christina Jane	36
Harriet	18	Edwin J	33
Henry	18	Harry Augustus	26, 35, 37
Howard	19	Lucretia Ellen	33
Howard B	23	Marcus	33
Irving	25	Marcus D	25, 32
Jennie	19	Ralph A	33
Jessie	20	Thelma C	33
Joseph	16, 19	Lonsbury	
Joseph L	18	Edna M	32
Julia Logan	17, 22	Maude Amanda	25, 33
Lulu	24	Lounsberry	
Mary Elizabeth	17, 20	Albert A	25
Maude	19	William Charles	25, 32
Morton	19	Lounsbury	
Phoebe Jane	17, 21	Harriett C	35
Robert C	24	Joseph	25
Sarah	18	Patricia M	35
Stephen	16	Mann	
Walter	19	Susan	25
Warren	17, 18	Marriott	
William	.16, 17, 19, 24	Amelia V	31
Kimbark		McLaughlin	
Lena	34	Frank H	31
Lane		Ralph G	31
Mary Ann	17	Moreau	
Lent		Mary	32
Asahel	34	Mosher	
Bessie	34	Charles	21
Dorothy	34	Emily J	
George	34	James P	20
Gladys		Joseph	
Henry	34	Joshua	21
Jesse	33	Maria E	21, 30, 35
Jessie		Mary A	21
Marguerite V	34	Odell	
Mary		Edith A	28
Mildred	35	Morris Gale	
Myron		Robert Gale	28
Ruth	34	Ormerad	
Lonsberry		Richard	30
Adeline	35	Ormerod	
Agnes M		Dorothy	
Arthur Tieal	25.33	Harold Richard	30

Helen31	Henry	22
John J30, 35	Joseph William	22
Mary E30, 35, 37	Thomas	
Ormsbee	George Alexander	27
Gertrude31	Ticehurst	
Howard31	Ada	22, 31
Irving E31	Albert	20, 27
Roland C31	Archibald	22, 32
Robb	Bertha Della	27
Alexander24	Charles Wesley	27
Charles David24	Claude Vincent	28
George E24	Douglas E	32
Ruth24	Earl Dakin	29
William24	Everett	26
Sharpe	Florence Doris	27
Jesse29	Frank	22, 31
Sheeley	Frederick	20, 26
Simon J35	George H	26
Sheely	Helen M	32
Vincent35	Henry E	20, 29
Shriver	Ida May	20, 28
May L29	Leonard	20, 28
Smith	Martha A	29
Marian27	Phyllis M	
Speedling	Sarah Elizabeth	20, 26
Elmer B35	William	
Robert Brooks35	William Henry	
Squires	William L	21
Frederick21	Vanvort	
Stalter	Charles W	
Lucius18	Edith E	26
Stanton	Waite	
Anna M35	David R	33
Thayer	White	
Charles22	Estella	
Charles Otis22	Mary Ella	27
George W22		

# Index of Places (in the *Genealogical Summary* section)

Connecticut	Pleasant Valley	
Fairfield County	Salt Point	17
Bethel28	Salt Point	33
Bridgeport20, 25	Fishkill	23
Danbury28	Gardiner	34
Middlesex County	German Flatts	29
Middletown22, 31	Highland County	35
New Haven County	Kings County	20, 22, 32
West Haven31	Brooklyn	17, 22
Florida	Matteawan	24
Citrus County	Middletown	25, 32
Beverly Hills36	Montgomery County	34
lowa	Newburgh	
Pottawattamie County	Onondaga County	
Council Bluffs36	Syracuse	20, 29
Massachusetts	Orange County	18, 19, 24
Franklin County	Middletown	
Greenfield33	Newburgh	28, 34
Montague City33	first presbyterian	
Minnesota	Phillipsburg	
Cass County26, 36	Peekskill	
Walker36	Putnam County	
New York	Cold Spring	27, 29
Albany County	Rensselaer County	20, 22, 25
Albany21	Ulster County	
Beacon23, 26, 35	Lloyd	33
Cornwall27	Westchester County	
Dutchess County 16, 17, 18, 19, 20, 21, 22, 23,	Montrose	
24, 25, 29, 31, 32	Cedar Hill	28
Beacon 19, 20, 21, 23, 24, 25, 26, 27, 28,	Peekskill	
29, 30, 32, 33, 36	North Carolina	,
Fishkill16, 17, 18, 30, 31	New Camp	18
Byrnesville18	Pennsylvania	
, Tioranda21, 30	Potter County	
Fishkill Landing24	Coudersport	23
Fishkill Vlg17, 20	Vermont	
Fishkill-on-Hudson28	Pownal	21
Matteawan 16, 17, 18, 19, 20, 21, 22, 23,		
26, 27, 28, 29, 30, 31, 32		